Illinois Anti-Predatory **Lending Database** Program

Certificate of Exemption



Report Mortgage Fraud 844-768-1713

Doc# 1731729068 Fee \$154.00

RHSP FEE: \$9.00 RPRF FEE: \$1.00

KAREN A. YARBROUGH

COOK COUNTY RECORDER OF DEEDS

DATE: 11/13/2017 03:11 PM PG: 1 OF 58

The property identified as:

PIN: 07-15-106-001-0000

Address:

Street:

985 Grand Canyon Parkway

Street line 2:

City: Hoffman Estates

Lender: Forethought Life Insurance Company

Borrower: Village Park Apartments, LLC

Loan / Mortgage Amount: \$15,950,000.00

State: IL This property is located within the program area and is exempt from the requirements of 765 ILCS 77/70 et seq. because it is commercial property.

Certificate number: 34D986A5-E03D-4A12-B510-1E0540809DC7

Execution date: 10/27/2017

1731729068 Page: 2 of 58

UNOFFICIAL COPY

This instrument was prepared by: Keith E. Armstrong, Esq. Andrascik & Tita, LLC 23 Mallard Drive East Ocean Pines, MD 21811

After recording return to: Michelle Shaw Aegon USA Realty Advisors, LLC 4333 Edgewood Road NE Cedar Ranks, IA 52499-0001

Permanent Tax Jude: Numbers: 07-15-106-001-0000 Vol 187; 07-15-106-002-0000 Vol. 187; 07-15-103-015-0000 Vol 187; and 07-15-103-046-0000 Vol 187.

Property Address: 985 Grand Canyon Parkway, Hoffman Estates, IL

This space reserved for Recorders use only.

MORTGAGE, SECURITY AGGEMENT AND FIXTURE FILING

VILLAGE PARK APAST MENTS, LLC,

a Colorado limited liability company, Borrower,

having an office at c/o B&A Property Group, L.L.C., 1305 Wiley Roca, Suite 104 Schaumburg, Illinois 60173

to

FORETHOUGHT LIFE INSURANCE COMPANY,

an Indiana corporation, Lender,

having an office c/o AEGON USA Realty Advisors, LLC 4333 Edgewood Road, N.E. Cedar Rapids, Iowa 52499-5443

effective as of the 27 day of October, 2017 (the "Effective Date")

Loan Amount: \$15,950,000.00

Premises: Village Park of Hoffman Estates, Cook County, Hoffman Estates, Illinois

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	INED TERMS
	E
	RESENTATIONS OF THE BORROWER
5.1	Legal Control
5.2	Formation, Existence, Good Standing
5.3	Qualification to Do Business
5.4	Power and Authority
5.5	Ų.
5.6	Due Authorization
5.7	No Conflict, Default or Violations
5.8	No Further Approvals or Actions Required
5.9	Due Execution and Delivery
5.10	Legal, Va'.d, Binding and Enforceable
5.11	Accurate Financial Information
5.12	Compliance with Legal Requirements
5.13	Contracts and Franchises
5.14	No Condemnation Froceeding
5.15	No Litigation
5.16	No Casualty
5.17	Independence of the Real Property
5.18	Complete Lots and Tax Parcels
5.19	Ownership of Fixtures
5.20	
5.21	Real Property is not Homestead Property
5.22	Performance under Development Agreements Status of Certain Title Matters No Prohibited Transactions
5.23	Status of Certain Title Matters
5.24	No Prohibited Transactions
5.25	Background of the Borrower and its Principals
5.26	SolvencyENANTS
	ENANTS
6.1	Good Standing
6.2	Qualification to Do Business
6.3	No Default or Violations
6.4	Payment and Performance
6.5 6.6	Bankrupicy Remote Entity
6.7	Payment of Impositions
6.8	Legal Control of the Borrower
0.8 6.9	Management of the Real Property
о.у 6.10	Maintenance of the Real Property
	Use of the Real Property
6.11	Legal Requirements
6.12	Contracts and Franchises
6.13	Covenants Regarding Certain Title Matters
6.14	Independence of the Real Property
6.15 6.16	Complete Lots and Tax Parcels

	6.18	Performance under Development Agreements	20
	6.19	Status of Certain Title Matters	20
	6.20	Restoration upon Casualty or Condemnation	20
	6.21	Performance of Landlord Obligations	20
	6.22	Financial Statements and Property Information	20
	6.23	Estoppel Statements	22
	6.24	Prohibition on Certain Distributions	22
	6.25	Use of Loan Proceeds	22
	6.26	Prohibition on Cutoff Notices	22
	6.27	Prohibited Person Compliance	22
7.	INSU	RANCE REQUIREMENTS	23
	7.7		
		Blanket Coverage	
	7.3	Fow the Lender Shall Be Named	25
	7.4	ication	
	7.5	Dearsi ¹ !e	
	7.6	Notices, Changes and Renewals	
	<i>7.7</i>	Unearned Premiums	
	7.8	Insurance Discles re Notice Under 815 ILCS 180/10	
8.		RANCE AND CONDEMNATION PROCEEDS	
	8.1	Adjustment and Compromise of Claims and Awards	
	8.2	Direct Payment to the Lerder of Proceeds	
	8.3	Availability to the Borrower of Proceeds	
	8.4	Lender's Use of Proceeds	
	8.5	Conditions to Availability of Proceeds	
	8.6	Gross Up of Restoration Fund; Pern itt d Mezzanine Financing	27
	8./	Draw Requirements	27
9.	ESCH	OW FUND	27
10.		AULT	
	10.1	Payment Defaults	28
	10.2	Incurable Non-Monetary Default	28
11	10.3	Curable Non-Monetary Default	
11. 12.		TTO CURE	
12. 13.		TEST RIGHTSON TRANSFER OR ENCUMBRANCE	30
13. 14.	202		
17.	14.1	ON SALE EXCEPTIONS; FUTURE FUNDING REQUESTS Permitted Transfer to an Approved Purchaser	
	14.2	Permitted Transfers of Certain Passive Interests	
	14.3	Required Transfer of Equity Interests in the Borrower	
	14.4	Transaction Costs	~
	14.5	Additional Funding	
	14.6	Permitted Secondary Financing; Second Mortgage	
15.		CE OF ABSOLUTE ASSIGNMENT OF LEASES AND RENTS	37
16.		ELERATION	
17.		ITS OF ENTRY AND TO OPERATE	
	17.1	Entry on Real Property	
	17.2	Operation of Real Property	
18.		EIVERSHIP	
19.		ECLOSURE; POWER OF SALE	
	19.1	Availability of Remedies	
	19.2	Construction with Illinois Mortgage Foreclosure Law	

	19.3	Availability of All Remedies under the Act	39
	19.4	Expenses Included in Indebtedness	39
20.	WAIV	/ERS	39
21.	EXCU	JLPATION CLAUSE AND CARVEOUT OBLIGATIONS	40
	21.I	The Carveouts	40
	21.2	Exculpation Void	41
22.	SECU	RITY AGREEMENT AND FIXTURE FILING	41
	22.1	Definitions	41
	22.2	Creation of Security Interest	42
	22.3	Filing Authorization	42
	22.4	Additional Searches and Documentation	42
	22.5		
	22.6	Representations, Warranties and Covenants of the Borrower	43
	22.7	Fixture Filing	43
23.		RONMENTAL MATTERS	
	23.1	Reprose tations	43
	23.2	Environrie ital Covenants	44
	23.3	The Lender's Right to Join in Claims	45
	23.4	Indemnification	45
	23.5	Environmental Audit	45
24.	LOAN	NINFORMATION	46
	24.1	Dissemination of Information	
	24.2	Cooperation	46
	24.3	Reserves/Escrows	46
25.	MISC	ELLANEOUS	46
	25.1	Successors and Assigns.	46
	25.2	Survival of Obligations Further Assurances	46
	25.3	Further Assurances	47
	25.4	Right of Inspection	47
	25.5	Expense Indemnification	47
	25.6	General Indemnification	47
	25.7	Recording and Filing	48
	25.8	No Waiver	
	25.9	Covenants Running with the Land	48
	25.10	Severability	48
	25.11	Usury	48
	25.12	Entire Agreement	49
	25.13	Notices	49
	25.14	Service of Process	50
	25.15	Counterparts	51
	25.16	Choice of Law	51
	25.17	Forum Selection	51
	25.18	Sole Benefit	51
	25.19	Release of Claims	51
	25.20	No Partnership	51
	25.21	Payoff Procedures	52
	25.22	Future Advances	
	25.23	Defeasance	52
	25.24	•	
	25.25	Date	
	25.26	Interpretation	

25.27	Joint and Several Liability	53
25.28	Time of Essence	53
25.29	Jury Waiver	53
	Renewal, Extension, Modification and Waiver	
	Cumulative Remedies	
	No Obligation to Marshal Assets	
	Transfer of Ownership	
	Illinois Credit Agreements Act	



MORTGAGE, SECURITY AGREEMENT AND FIXTURE FILING

This Mortgage, Security Agreement and Fixture Filing (this "Mortgage") is made and given as of the Effective Date, by VILLAGE PARK APARTMENTS, LLC, as borrower, a Colorado limited liability company, whose address is c/o B&A Property Group, L.L.C., 1305 Wiley Road, Suite 104, Schaumburg, IL 60173 (the "Borrower"), to FORETHOUGHT LIFE INSURANCE COMPANY, as lender, an Indiana corporation, having an office c/o AEGON USA Realty Advisors, LLC, 4333 Edgewood Road, N.E., Cedar Rapids, Linn County, Iowa (together with its successors and assigns, the "Lender"). The definitions of capitalized terms used in this Mortgage may be found either in Sections 3 or 22 below, or through the cross-references provided in those Sections.

1. RECITALS

- (a) Under the terms of a commercial Loan Application/Commitment dated July 31, 2017, as amended (the "Commitment"), AEGON USA Realty Advisors, LLC ("AEGON"), as agent for the Lender, agreed to fund a loan in the principal amount of \$15,950,000 (the "Loan").
- (b) The Lender has funded the Loan in the principal amount of \$15,950,000 in accordance with the Commitment, and to evidence the Loan, the Borrower has executed and delivered to the Lender a certain Secured Promissory Note, of even date, in the amount of \$15,950,000, with a maturity and final payment date of November 1, 2027.
- (c) The Commitment requires that the Loan be secured by all of the Borrower's existing and after-acquired interest in certain real property and by certain tangible and intangible personal property.

2. GRANTING CLAUSE

To secure the repayment of the Indebtedness, any increases, modifications, renewals or extensions of the Indebtedness, and any substitutions for the Indebtedness, as well as the performance of the Borrower's other Obligations, and in consideration of the sum of ten dollars (\$10.00) and other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, the Borrower mortgages, grants, bargains, warrants, conveys, alienates, releases, assigns, sets over and confirms to the Lender, and to its successors and assigns forever, all of the Borrower's existing and after acquired interests in the Real Property.

3. DEFINED TERMS

The following defined terms are used in this Mortgage and in other Loan Documents. For ease of reference, terms relating primarily to the Security Agreement are defined in Subsection 22.1.

- "Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents" means the Loan Document bearing this heading
- "Accruit" shall mean Accruit Exchange Accommodation Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.
- "Act" shall mean the provisions of the Illinois Mortgage Foreclosure Law (735 ILCS 5/15-1101 et seq.).
- "Affiliate" of any Person means any entity controlled by, or under common control with, that Person.
- "Appurtenances" means all rights, estates, titles, interests, privileges, easements, tenements, hereditaments, titles, royalties, reversions, remainders and other interests, whether presently held by the Borrower or acquired in the future, that may be conveyed as interests in the Land under the laws of Illinois. Appurtenances include the Easements and the Assigned Rights.

"Assigned Rights" means all of the Borrower's rights, easements, privileges, tenements, hereditaments, contracts, claims, licenses or other interests. The Assigned Rights include all of the Borrower's rights in and to, whether presently held by the Borrower or acquired in the future:

- (a) any greater estate in the Real Property;
- (b) insurance policies required to be carried hereunder, including the right to negotiate claims and to receive Insurance Proceeds and unearned insurance premiums (except as expressly provided in Subsection 8.1);
- (c) Condemnation Proceeds;
- (d) licenses and agreements permitting the use of sources of groundwater or water utilities, septic leach fields, railroad sidings, sewer lines, and means of ingress and egress;
- (e) drainage over other property;
- (f) 2ir space above the Land;
- (g) mineral rights;
- (h) party walls;
- (i) vaults and their isage;
- (j) franchises;
- (k) commercial tort claim: relating to the Property;
- (1) construction contracts;
- (m) roof and equipment guarantees and warranties;
- (n) building and development licenses and permits;
- (o) tax credits, refunds or other governmental entitlements, credits or rights, whether or not vested;
- (p) licenses and applications (whether or not yet approved or issued);
- (q) rights under management and service contracts;
- (r) leases of Fixtures; and
- trade names, trademarks, trade styles, service marks, logo: and copyrights, and agreements with architects, environmental consultants, property tax consultants, engineers, and any other third-party contractors whose services benefit the Real Property.

"Bankruptcy Code" means the Bankruptcy Reform Act of 1978, as amended, 11 U.S.C. Sections 101 et seq., and the regulations promulgated pursuant to those statutes.

"Business Day" means any day when state and federal banks are open for business in New York, New York.

"Carveout Guarantee and Indemnity" means that certain "Carveout Guarantee and Indemnity Agreement" entered into by the Carveout Obligors on the date of this Mortgage, together with all substitutions, modifications, and amendments.

"Carveout Obligations" means those obligations described in Section 21.

"<u>Carveout Obligors</u>" means Michael Aufrecht and Michael Barry. Any other Person who expressly assumes liability for the Carveout Obligations during the term of the Loan shall become a "Carveout Obligor" for purposes of this Mortgage.

"Carveouts" means those matters from which Carveout Obligations may arise, which are described in Section 21.

"Condemnation Proceeds" means all money or other property that has been, or is in the future, awarded or agreed to be paid or given in connection with any taking by eminent domain of all or any part of the Real Property (including a taking through the vacation of any street dedication or through a change of grade of such a street), either permanent or temporary, or in connection with any purchase in lieu of such a taking, or as a part of any related settlement, except for the right to condemnation proceeds awarded to the tenant in a separate proceeding in respect of the lost value of the tenant's leasehold interest, provided that the award does not reduce, directly or indirectly, the award to the owner of the Real Property.

"Curable Non-invenetary Default" means any of the acts, omissions, or circumstances specified in Subsection 10.3 beic v.

"Default" means any of the acts, omissions, or circumstances specified in Section 10 below.

"Default Rate" means the rate of interest specified as the "Default Rate" in the Note.

"<u>Development Agreements</u>" means all development, utility or similar agreements included in the Permitted Encumbrances.

"Easements" means the Borrower's existing and future interests in and to the declarations, easements, covenants, and restrictions appurtenant to the Zeal Property.

"Environmental Indemnity Agreement" means the Loan Document bearing that heading, together with all substitutions, modifications, and amendments.

"Environmental Laws" means all present and future laws, statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations, orders, guidelines, rulings, decrees, notices and determinations of any Governmental Authority to the extent that they pertain to: (A) the protection of health against environmental hazards; (B) the protection of the environment, including air, soils, wetlands, and surface and underground water, from contamination by any substance that may have any adverse health effect on humans, livestock, fish, wildlife, or plant life, or which may disturb an ecosystem; (C) underground storage tank regulation or removal; (D) wildlife conservation; (E) protection or regulation of natural resources; (F) the protection of wetlands; (G) management, regulation and disposal of solid and hazardous wastes; (H) regioactive materials; (I) biologically hazardous materials; (J) indoor air quality; or (K) the manufacture, possession, presence, use, generation, storage, transportation, treatment, release, emission, discharge, disposal, abatement, cleanup, removal, remediation or handling of any Hazardous Substances. "Environmental Lay's" include the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act, as amended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986, 42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq., the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. §6901 et seq., the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended by the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. §1251 et seq., the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. §7401 et seq., the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. §2601 et seq., all similar state statutes and local ordinances, and all regulations promulgated under any of those statutes, and all administrative and judicial actions respecting such legislation, all as amended from time to time.

"ESA" means the written environmental site assessment of the Real Property obtained under the terms of the Commitment.

"Escrow Expenses" means those expenses in respect of real and personal property taxes and assessments, Insurance Premiums and such other Impositions as the Lender pays from time to time directly from the Escrow Fund using monies accumulated through the collection of Monthly Escrow Payments.

1731729068 Page: 10 of 58

UNOFFICIAL COPY

"Escrow Fund" means the funds deposited by Borrower with the Lender pursuant to Section 9 hereof, as reflected in the accounting entry maintained on the books of the Lender as funds available for the payment of Escrow Expenses under the terms of this Mortgage.

"Exchange Ownership Transfer" has the meaning set forth in Subsection 14.3 of this Mortgage.

"Fixtures" means all materials, supplies, equipment, apparatus and other items now or hereafter attached to or installed on the Land and Improvements in a manner that causes them to become fixtures under the laws of Illinois, including all built-in or attached furniture or appliances, elevators, escalators, heating, ventilating and air conditioning system components, emergency electrical generators and related fuel storage or delivery systems, septic system components, storm windows, doors, electrical equipment, plumbing, water conditioning, lighting, cleaning, snow removal, lawn, landscaping, irrigation, security, incinerating irre-fighting, sprinkler or other fire safety equipment, bridge cranes or other installed materials handing equipment, satellite dishes or other telecommunication equipment, built-in video conferencing equipment, sound systems or other audiovisual equipment, and cable television distribution systems. Fixture, dr not include trade fixtures, office furniture and office equipment owned by a tenant who is unrelated to the Borrower, provided such items may be detached and removed by the tenant without damage to the Real Property, other than incidental damage that the tenant is obligated to repair under the terms of its Lease. Fixtures expressly include HVAC, mechanical, security and similar systems of general utility for the operation of the Improvements as leasable commercial real property.

"Governmental Authority" means any political entity with the legal authority to impose any requirement on the Property, including the governments of the United States, the State of Illinois, Cook County, the City of Hoffman Estates, and any other entity with jurisdiction to decide, regulate, or affect the ownership, construction, use, occupancy, possession, operation, maintenance, alteration, repair, demolition or reconstruction of any portion or element of the Real Property.

"Guarantee" means that certain Guarantee executed by the Guarantor for the benefit of the Lender dated as of the date hereof.

"Guarantor" means the Carveout Obligors, jointly and severally.

"Hazardous Substance" means any substance the release of or the exposure to which is prohibited, limited or regulated by any Environmental Law, or which poses a razard to human health, including: (A) any "oil," as defined by the Federal Water Pollution Control Act and regulations promulgated thereunder (including crude oil or any fraction of crude oil), (B) any radioactive substance and (C) Stachybotrys chartarum or other molds. However, the term "Hazardous Substance" includes neither (1) a substance used in the cleaning and maintenance of the Real Property, if the quantity, storage and manner of its use are customary, prudent, and do not violate applicable law, nor (2) automotive motor oil in immaterial quantities, if leaked from vehicles in the ordinary course of the operation of the Real Property and cleaned up in accordance with reasonable property management procedures and in a manner that violates no applicable law.

"Holding Period" has the meaning set forth in Subsection 6.7 of this Mortgage.

"Impositions" means all real and personal property taxes levied against the Property; general or special assessments; ground rent; water, gas, sewer, vault, electric or other utility charges; common area charges; owners' association dues or fees; fees for any easement, license or agreement maintained for the benefit of the Property; and any and all other taxes, levies, user fees, claims, charges and assessments whatsoever that at any time may be assessed, levied or imposed on the Property or upon its ownership, use, occupancy or enjoyment, and any related costs, interest or penalties. In addition, "Impositions" include all documentary, stamp or intangible personal property taxes that may become due in connection with the Indebtedness, including Indebtedness in respect of any future advance made by the Lender to the Borrower, or that are imposed on any of the Loan Documents.

"Improvements" means, to the extent of the Borrower's existing and future interest, all buildings and improvements of any kind erected or placed on the Land now or in the future, including the Fixtures, together with all appurtenant rights, privileges, Easements, tenements, hereditaments, titles, reversions, remainders and other interests.

"Incurable Non-Monetary Default" shall have the meaning stated in Section 10.2.

"Indebtedness" means all sums that are owed or become due pursuant to the terms of the Note, this Mortgage, or any of the other Loan Documents or any other writing executed by the Borrower relating to the Loan, including scheduled principal payments, scheduled interest payments, default interest, late charges, prepayment premiums, accelerated or matured principal balances, advances, collection costs (including reasonable attorneys' fees), reasonable attorneys' fees and costs in enforcing or protecting the Note, this ido tgage, or any of the other Loan Documents in any probate, bankruptcy or other proceeding, receivership costs and all other financial obligations of the Borrower incurred in connection with the Loan transaction, provided, however, that this Mortgage shall not secure any Loan Document or any particular Person's liabilities or obligations under any Loan Document to the extent that such Loan Document expressly states that it or such particular Person's liabilities or obligations are unsecured by this Mortgage. "Indebtedness' shall also include any obligations under agreements executed and delivered by Borrower which specifically provide that such obligations are secured by this Mortgage.

"Insurance Premiums" means an premiums or other charges required to maintain in force any and all insurance policies that this Mortgage requires that the Borrower maintain.

"Insurance Proceeds" means (A) all proceeds of all insurance now or hereafter carried by or payable to the Borrower with respect to the Real Proceedy, including with respect to the interruption of rents or income derived from the Property, all unearned insurance premiums and all related claims or demands, and (B) all Proceeds (as defined in Subsection 22 1).

"Key Principal" means Michael Aufrecht and Michael Szrry.

"Land" means that certain tract of land located in Hoffman Estates, Cook County, Illinois, which is described on the Exhibit A, attached hereto and made a part here of, together with the Appurtenances.

"<u>Leases</u>" means all leases, subleases, licenses, concessions, extersions, renewals and other agreements (whether written or oral, and whether presently effective or made in the future) through which the Borrower grants any possessory interest in and to, or any right to occupy or use, all or any part of the Real Property, and any related guaranties.

"Legal Control" means the power, either directly or indirectly, to exercise the authority of the Borrower as owner of the Real Property, either as the majority shareholder of the common s ock of a corporation, the sole general partner of a limited partnership, the managing general partner of a general partnership, or the sole manager or sole managing member of a limited liability company, provided the Person exercising such authority cannot be divested of such authority without its consent, either directly or indirectly, except for cause.

"<u>Legal Requirements</u>" means all laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, judicial decisions, administrative decisions, building permits, development permits, certificates of occupancy, or other requirements of any Governmental Authority.

"Loan Documents" means all documents evidencing the Loan or delivered in connection with the Loan, whether entered into at the closing of the Loan or in the future, including the Note, this Mortgage, the Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents, the Carveout Guarantee and Indemnity, the Environmental Indemnity Agreement, and the Guarantee.

"Maximum Permitted Rate" means the highest rate of interest permitted to be paid or collected by applicable law with respect to the Loan.

- "Monthly Escrow Payment" means the sum of the Monthly Imposition Requirement, the Monthly Insurance Premium Requirement, and the Monthly Reserve Requirement.
- "Monthly Imposition Requirement" means one-twelfth (1/12th) of the annual amount that the Lender estimates will be required to permit the timely payment by the Lender of those Impositions that the Lender elects, from time to time, to include in the calculation of the Monthly Imposition Requirement. Such Impositions shall include real and personal property taxes and may include, at the Lender's sole and absolute discretion, any Impositions that the Borrower has failed to pay on a timely basis during the term of the Loan. The Lender shall base its estimate on the most recent information supplied by the Borrower concerning future Impositions. If the Borrower fails to supply such information or if it is unavailable at the time of estimation, the Lender shall estimate future Impositions using historical information and an annual inflation factor equal to the lesser of five percent (5%) and the maximum inflation factor permitted by law.
- "Monthly Insurance Premium Requirement" means one-twelfth (1/12th) of the annual amount that the Lender estimates (based on available historical data and using, if future Insurance Premiums are as yet undeterminable, a five percent (5%) inflation factor) will be required to permit the timely payment of the Insurance Premiums by the Lender.
- "Monthly Reserve Requireme'a" means the monthly payment amount which the Lender estimates will result, over the subsequent tweive (12) months, in the accumulation of a surplus in the Escrow Fund equal to the sum of the Monthly Impositio 1 Requirement and the Monthly Insurance Premium Requirement.
- "Note" means the secured promissory note dated of even date herewith to evidence the Indebtedness in the original principal amount of \$15,950,000, together with all extensions, renewals and modifications.
- "Notice" means a notice given in accordance with me provisions of Subsection 25.13.
- "O&M Plans" shall mean any operation and main enance plan or plans required by the Lender and accepted by the Borrower in writing.
- "Obligations" means all of the obligations required to be performed under the terms and conditions of any of the Loan Documents by any Obligor, except for obligation: that are expressly stated to be unsecured under the terms of another Loan Document.
- "Obligor" means the Borrower, any Carveout Obligor, any Guarantor, or any other Person that is liable under the Loan Documents for the payment of any portion of the Indebted less, or the performance of any other obligation required to be performed under the terms and conditions of any of the Loan Documents, under any circumstances.
- "Participations" means participation interests in the Loan Documents granted by the Lerder.
- "<u>Permitted Control Group Member</u>" shall mean any member of a group comprised of the Key Principals, the spouses of the Key Principals, the children of the Key Principals, institutional trustees of estate planning trusts established for the sole benefit of Permitted Control Group Members, and executors of the estates of Permitted Control Group Members.
- "<u>Permitted Encumbrances</u>" means (A) the lien of taxes and assessments not yet due and payable and (B) those matters of public record listed as special exceptions or subordinate matters in the Lender's title insurance policy insuring the priority of this Mortgage.
- "Permitted Transfer" means a transfer specifically described in Section 14 as permitted.
- "Person" means any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, trust, unincorporated association, government, governmental authority or other entity.
- "Property" means the Real Property and the Leases, Rents and Personal Property (as such latter term is defined in Subsection 22.1 below).

"Qualified Offer" means a written offer from the Borrower and the Guarantors to pay the Indebtedness to the extent it exceeds the value of the Real Property, subject to any cap set forth in the Guarantee (which cap shall be deemed to be zero if the Guarantors have been released from the Guaranteed Obligations pursuant to Section 5.4 of the Guarantee) and to do whichever of the following the Lender elects: (A) permit an uncontested foreclosure, or (B) deliver a deed in lieu of foreclosure within sixty (60) days of the Lender's acceptance of the offer. An offer is not a Qualified Offer if the offer is conditioned on any payment by the Lender, on the release of any Obligor from any Obligation, or on any other concession.

"Qualified Passive Interest Transfer" shall have the meaning stated in Section 14.

"Qualified Property Manager" means either (A) a financially sound, professional property management company, experienced in managing properties similar in type and quality to the Real Property, and which is one of the op three institutional property management companies in the real estate market where the Real Property is located, based on the number of units under its management or (B) another property management company approved in writing by the Lender.

"Real Property" means the Land and the Improvements.

"Rents" means all rents, le enues, income, receipts, issues and profits and other benefits paid or payable for using, leasing, licencing, possessing, operating from or in, residing in, selling, mining, extracting minerals from, or otherwise enjoying the Real Property, whether presently existing or arising in the future, to which the Borrower may pow or hereafter become entitled or may demand or claim from the commencement of the Loan term through the time of the satisfaction of all of the Obligations, including security deposits, amounts drawn under letters of credit securing tenant obligations, minimum rents, additional rents, common area maintenance charges, parking revenues, deficiency rents, termination payments, space contraction payments, damages following default under a Lease, premiums payable by tenants upon their exercise of cancellation privil ges, proceeds from lease guarantees, proceeds payable under any policy of insurance covering loss of rents resulting from untenantability caused by destruction or damage to the Real Property, all rights and claims of any kind which the Borrower has or may in the future have against the tenants under the Leases, lease guaranters, or any subtenants or other occupants of the Real Property, all proceeds of any sale of the Real Property in violation of the Loan Documents, any future award granted the Borrower in any court proceeding involvir, gany such tenant in any bankruptcy, insolvency, or reorganization proceedings in any state or federal court, and any and all payments made by any such tenant in lieu of rent.

"Restoration" means (A) in the case of a casualty resulting in damage of the destruction of the Improvements, the repair or rebuilding of the Improvements to their original condition, or (B) in the case of the condemnation of a portion of the Real Property, the completion of such work as may be necessary in order to remedy the effects of the condemnation so that the value and income-generating characteristics of the Real Property are restored.

"Termination Payments" means Rents paid to the Borrower in consideration of the Borrower'z release of a party from liability for a contractual or other legal obligation (e.g., lease termination, space contraction, and legal settlement payments). Termination Payments do not include payments of Rents under \$250,000 paid pursuant to termination or space contraction options contained in Leases approved by the Lender or in Leases deemed approved or not requiring Lender approval under the Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents.

4. TITLE

The Borrower represents to and covenants with the Lender and with its successors and assigns that, at the point in time of the grant of this Mortgage, the Borrower is well seized of good and indefeasible title to the Real Property, in fee simple absolute, subject to no lien or encumbrance except the Permitted Encumbrances. The Borrower warrants this estate and title to the Lender and to its successors and assigns forever, against all lawful claims and demands of all Persons. The Borrower shall maintain mortgagee

title insurance issued by a solvent carrier, covering the Real Property in an amount at least equal to the amount of the Loan's original principal balance. This Mortgage is and shall remain a valid and enforceable first mortgage on and security interest in the title to the Real Property, and if the validity or enforceability of this first mortgage is attacked by appropriate proceedings, the Borrower shall diligently and continuously defend it through appropriate proceedings. Should the Borrower fail to do so, the Lender may at the Borrower's expense take all necessary action, including the engagement and compensation of legal counsel, the prosecution or defense of litigation, and the compromise or discharge of claims. The Borrower shall defend, indemnify and hold the Lender harmless in any suit or proceeding brought to challenge or attack the validity, enforceability or priority of this Mortgage. If a prior construction, mechanics' or materialmen's lien on the Real Property arises by operation of statute during any construction or repair of the Improvements, the Borrower shall either cause the lien to be discharged by paying when due any amounts owed to such Persons, or shall comply with Section 12 of this Mortgage.

5. REPRESZNITATIONS OF THE BORROWER

The Borrower represents to the Lender as follows:

5.1 LEGAL CONTROL

The Borrower is unter the Legal Control of Accruit. The Borrower has entered into a management agreement on or before the date hereof pursuant to which the Key Principals shall control the operation of the Property during the Holding Period.

5.2 FORMATION, EXISTENCE, GOOD STANDING

The Borrower is a limited liability con pany duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of Colorado and does not use any fictitious name requiring it to obtain any license or permit or to otherwise register for the lawful operation of its business in Colorado.

5.3 QUALIFICATION TO DO BUSINESS

The Borrower is not required to be qualified to do business as a foreign limited liability company under the laws of Illinois in order to own the Property or permit the Property to be operated by a third-party property manager.

5.4 POWER AND AUTHORITY

The Borrower has full power and authority to carry on its business as presently conducted, to own the Property, to execute and deliver the Loan Documents, and to perform its Obligations.

5.5 ANTI-TERRORISM REGULATIONS

No Borrower, Borrower Affiliate, or Person owning an interest in the Borrower or in any Borrower Affiliate, is either a "Specially Designated National" or a "Blocked Person" as those terms are defined in the Office of Foreign Asset Control Regulations (31 CFR Section 500 et seg.).

5.6 **DUE AUTHORIZATION**

The Loan transaction and the performance of all of the Borrower's Obligations have been duly authorized by all requisite limited liability company action, and each individual executing any Loan Document on behalf of the Borrower has been duly authorized to do so.

5.7 No Conflict, Default or Violations

The delivery, execution or performance of the Borrower's Obligations will not conflict with, result in any breach of, or constitute a default under, any contract, agreement, document or other instrument to which the Borrower is a party or by which the Borrower may be bound or affected,

1731729068 Page: 15 of 58

UNOFFICIAL COPY

and do not and will not violate or contravene any law, statute, rule, order or regulation of any Governmental Authority to which the Borrower or the Property are subject; nor do any such other instruments impose or contemplate any obligations which are or will be inconsistent with the Loan Documents.

5.8 NO FURTHER APPROVALS OR ACTIONS REQUIRED

No approval by, authorization of, or filing with any Governmental Authority is necessary in connection with the authorization, execution and delivery of the Loan Documents by the Borrower.

5.9 DUE EXECUTION AND DELIVERY

Each of the Loan Documents to which the Borrower is a party has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of the Borrower.

5.10 LEGAL, VALID, BINDING AND ENFORCEABLE

Each of the Lora Documents to which the Borrower is a party constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Borrower, enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with its terms.

5.11 ACCURATE FINANCIAL INFORMATION

All financial information furnished by the Borrower to the Lender in connection with the application for the Loan is true, correct and complete in all material respects and does not omit to state any fact or circumstance necessary to make the statements in them not misleading, and there has been no material adverse change in the financial condition of the Borrower since the date of such financial information.

5.12 COMPLIANCE WITH LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

All governmental approvals and licenses required for the conduct of the Borrower's business and for the maintenance and operation of the Real Property in compliance with applicable law are in full force and effect, and the Real Property is currently being operated in compliance with the Legal Requirements in all material respects.

5.13 CONTRACTS AND FRANCHISES

All contracts and franchises necessary for the conduct of the Borrower's business and for the operation of the Real Property in accordance with good commercial practice are in force.

5.14 No Condemnation Proceeding

As of the Effective Date of this Mortgage, the Borrower has no knowledge of any present, pending or threatened condemnation proceeding or award affecting the Real Property

5.15 NO LITIGATION

As of the Effective Date of this Mortgage, there is no suit or administrative proceeding pending, or threatened, against or affecting the Borrower or the Real Property which, if adversely determined, may have a material adverse effect on the Real Property or on the financial condition or business of the Borrower.

5.16 NO CASUALTY

As of the Effective Date of this Mortgage, no damage to the Real Property by any fire or other casualty has occurred, other than damage that has been completely repaired in accordance with good commercial practice and in compliance with applicable law.

1731729068 Page: 16 of 58

UNOFFICIAL COPY

5.17 INDEPENDENCE OF THE REAL PROPERTY

The Real Property may be operated independently from other land and improvements not included within or located on the Land, and it is not necessary to own or control any property other than the Real Property in order to meet the obligations of the landlord under any Lease, or in order to comply with the Legal Requirements.

5.18 COMPLETE LOTS AND TAX PARCELS

The Land is comprised exclusively of tax parcels that are entirely included within the Land, and, if the Land is subdivided, of subdivision lots that are entirely included within the Land.

5.19 OWNERSHIP OF FIXTURES

The Dorrower owns the Fixtures free of any encumbrances, including purchase money security interests, rights of lessors, and rights of sellers under conditional sales contracts or other financing arrangements.

5.20 COMMERCIAL PROPERTY

The Real Property is commercial rather than residential, and the Loan has not been made for personal, family or household purposes. The Real Property does not include either agricultural real estate (as defined in Section 15-1201 of the Act) or residential real estate (as defined in Section 15-1219 of the Act)

5.21 REAL PROPERTY IS NOT HOMESTEAD PROPERTY

The Real Property is NOT HOMES TAD PROPERTY of the Borrower or of the spouse of any Person named as the Borrower.

5.22 PERFORMANCE UNDER DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENTS

All of the obligations of the owner of the Real Property due under the Development Agreements have been fully, timely and completely performed and such performance has been accepted by the related governmental agency or utility company, and no Governmental Authority has alleged that any default exists under any of the Development Agreements.

5.23 STATUS OF CERTAIN TITLE MATTERS

Each of the Easements included within the Appurtenances (a) is valid and in full force and effect and may not be amended or terminated, except for cause, without the consent of the Borrower, (b) has not been amended or supplemented, (c) requires no approval of the Improvements that has not been obtained, (d) is free of defaults or alleged defaults, (e) does not provide for any assessment against the Real Property that has not been paid in full, and (f) has not been violated by the owner of the Real Property or, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge, by any tenant of the Real Property.

5.24 NO PROHIBITED TRANSACTIONS

The Borrower represents to the Lender that either (a) the Borrower is not an "employee benefit plan" within the meaning of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), that is subject to Title I of ERISA, a "plan" within the meaning of Section 4975 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), or an entity that is deemed to hold "plan assets" within the meaning of 29 C.F.R. §2510.3-101 of any such employee benefit plan or (b) the execution of the Loan Documents, the acceptance of the Loan by the Borrower and the existence of the Loan will not result in a non-exempt prohibited transaction under §406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code. The Borrower further warrants and covenants that the foregoing representation will remain true during the term of the Loan.

5.25 BACKGROUND OF THE BORROWER AND ITS PRINCIPALS

There is no history of or pending litigation for felonious charges, foreclosure, or insolvency on the part of the Borrower, any party that has a significant economic interest in the Borrower, or any party that has, or is contemplated under Subsection 6.7 of this Mortgage to have, Legal Control of the Borrower.

5.26 SOLVENCY

The Borrower is not the subject of any bankruptcy court filing, insolvency proceeding, receivership, composition or assignment for the benefit of creditors, and is solvent and has the ability to pay its debts as they become due.

The Lendo, a knowledges that the Borrower has relied in full or in part on representations from, or on information famished by, the seller of the Real Property in making the representations of Subsections 5.12 ("Compliance with Legal Requirements"), 5.13 ("Contracts and Franchises"), 5.14 ("No Condemnation increasing"), 5.16 ("No Casualty"), 5.22 ("Performance under Development Agreements"), and 5.23 ("Status of Certain Title Matters").

6. COVENANTS

6.1 GOOD STANDING

The Borrower shall remain in good standing as a limited liability company under the laws of Colorado and shall maintain in force all statements of fictitious name and registrations necessary for the lawful operation of its business in Colorado during the term of the Loan.

6.2 QUALIFICATION TO DO BUSINESS

If at any time during the term of the Loan the Lender notifies Borrower that the Lender has a reasonable belief that the Borrower should be qualified to do business as a foreign limited liability company under the laws of Illinois, Borrower shall do so within 2 (two) Business Days of such Notice. If the Borrower determines at any time during the term of the Loan that it must be qualified to do business as a foreign limited liability company under the laws of Illinois, Borrower shall promptly become so qualified. Once qualified, Borrower shall remain so qualified and shall maintain in force all licenses and permus, things and statements of fictitious name and registrations necessary for the lawful operation of its ensuress in Illinois.

6.3 NO DEFAULT OR VIOLATIONS

The Borrower shall not enter into any contract, agreement, document or other instrument, if the performance of the Borrower's Obligations would result in any breach of, or constitute a default under, any such contract, agreement, document or other instrument, or if the contract, agreement, document or other instrument would impose or contemplate any obligations the performance of which would result in a Default under the Loan Documents or would be inconsistent with the performance of the Borrower's Obligations.

6.4 PAYMENT AND PERFORMANCE

The Borrower shall pay the Indebtedness and perform all of its other Obligations, as and when the Loan Documents require such payment and performance.

6.5 BANKRUPTCY REMOTE ENTITY

The Borrower represents, warrants and covenants that it has not and will not:

(a) engage in any business or activity other than the ownership, operation and maintenance of the Property, and activities incidental thereto;

- (b) acquire or own any assets other than (A) the Property, and (B) such incidental Personal Property as may be necessary for the operation of the Property;
- (c) merge into or consolidate with any Person, or dissolve, terminate, liquidate in whole or in part, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets or change its legal structure;
- (d) fail to observe all organizational formalities, or fail to preserve its existence as an entity duly organized, validly existing and in good standing (if applicable) under the Legal Requirements of the jurisdiction of its organization or formation, or amend, modify, terminate or fail to comply with the provisions of its organizational documents;
- (e) own any subsidiary, or make any investment in, any Person;
- (f) commingle its assets with the assets of any other Person;
- incur any debt, secured or unsecured, direct or contingent (including go tranteeing any obligation), other than the Indebtedness, unsecured trade payables and unsecured equipment leases (both of which must be incurred in the ordinary course of business relating to the ownership and operation of the Property provided the same (x) do not exceed at any time in the aggregate a maximum a nount of three percent (3%) of the outstanding principal amount of the Note, and (y) are paid within sixty (60) days after the date incurred:
- (h) fail to maintain it, records, books of account, bank accounts, financial statements, accounting records and other entity documents separate and apart from those of any other Ferson;
- (i) enter into any contract of agreement with any general partner, member, shareholder, principal or Affiliate except upon terms and conditions that are intrinsically fair and substantially similar to those that would be available on an arm's-length basis with unaffiliated third parties;
- maintain its assets in such a manner that it will be costly or difficult to segregate, ascertain or identify its individual assets from those of any other Person;
- (k) assume or guaranty the debts of any other Person, hold itself out to be responsible for the debts of any other Person, or otherwise pledge its assets for the benefit of any other Person or hold out its credit as being a vailable to satisfy the obligations of any other Person;
- (1) make any loans or advances to any Person;
- (m) fail to file its own tax returns (unless prohibited by Legal Require nexts from doing so);
- (n) fail either to hold itself out to the public as a legal entity separate and distinct from any other Person or to conduct its business solely in its own name or fail to correct any known misunderstanding regarding its separate identity;
- (o) fail to maintain adequate capital for the normal obligations reasonably foreseeable in a business of its size and character and in light of its contemplated business operation;
- (p) fail to allocate shared expenses (including shared office space) and to use separate stationery, invoices and checks;

1731729068 Page: 19 of 58

UNOFFICIAL COPY

- (q) fail to pay its own liabilities (including salaries of its own employees) from its own funds; and
- (r) acquire obligations or securities of its partners, members, shareholders or other Affiliates, as applicable.

6.6 PAYMENT OF IMPOSITIONS

The Borrower shall pay the Impositions on or before the last day on which they may be paid without penalty or interest, and shall, within thirty (30) days, furnish the Lender with a paid receipt or a cancelled check as evidence of payment. If the Lender does not receive such evidence, the Lender may obtain it directly. If it does so, the Lender will charge the Borrower an administrative fee of \$250 for securing the evidence of payment. The payment of this fee shall be a demand obligation of the Borrower. The Borrower may meet the Imposition payment requirements of this Subsection 6.6 by remitting the Monthly Escrow Payments when due, by immediactly providing Notice to the Lender of any new Imposition, increased Imposition, or change in tractue date or delinquency date of any Imposition, and by paying to the Lender on demand any amount required to increase the Escrow Fund to an amount sufficient to permit the Lender to pay all propositions from the Escrow Fund on time. If the Borrower fails to provide Notice to the Lender of any change in the due date or delinquency date of any Imposition, and as the result of such failure, a taxing authority imposes any penalty or charge, or any discount is rendered unavailable, the Linder shall have no liability to the Borrower for any such additional expense. If the Borrower wisines to contest the validity or amount of an Imposition, it may do so by complying with Section 12. If any new Legal Requirement (other than a general tax on income or on interest payments) taxes this Kiortgage so that the yield on the Indebtedness would be reduced, and the Borrower may lawfully pay the tax or reimburse the Lender for its payment, the Borrower shall do so.

6.7 LEGAL CONTROL OF THE BORROWER

The Borrower shall remain under the Legal Control of (a) Accruit for a period which is no longer than one hundred eighty (180) days from the date her of (the "Holding Period") and (b) one or more Permitted Control Group Members at all times after the Holding Period expires and during the remaining term of the Loan. During the Holding Period, the Borrower shall enter into a property management agreement with B&A Property Group, L.C., an Illinois limited liability company ("B&A"), pursuant to which one or more of the Key Princ pals, by exercise of control of B&A shall operate the Property. Following the Exchange Ownership Transfer, the Property shall remain managed by B&A or otherwise in compliance with the requirements of the Loan Documents, including, without limitation, Subsection 6.8 of this Mortgage.

6.8 MANAGEMENT OF THE REAL PROPERTY

The Real Property shall be managed at all times by the Key Principals, by a property management company engaged by the Key Principals to manage the Real Property, or by a Qualified Property Manager. At all times during the term of the Loan, the manager of the Real Property shall have entered into the Lender's form of Assignment and Subordination of Management Agreement with respect to any management agreement affecting the Real Property.

6.9 MAINTENANCE OF THE REAL PROPERTY

The Borrower shall not commit or permit any waste of the Real Property as a physical or economic asset, and agrees to maintain in good repair the Improvements, including structures, roofs, mechanical systems, parking lots or garages, and other components of the Real Property that are necessary or desirable for the use of the Real Property, or which the Borrower as landlord under any Lease is required to maintain for the benefit of any tenant. In its performance of this

Obligation, the Borrower shall promptly and in a good and workmanlike manner repair or restore, as required under Subsection 6.20, any elements of the Improvements that are damaged or destroyed. The Borrower shall also comply with all operation and maintenance plans required by the Lender in connection with the closing of the Loan and replace roofs, parking lots, mechanical systems, and other elements of the Improvements requiring periodic replacement. The Borrower shall carry out such replacements no less frequently than would a commercially reasonable owner intending to maintain the maximum income-generating potential of the Real Property over its reasonable economic life. The Borrower shall not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, demolish, reconfigure, or materially alter the structural elements of the Improvements or commence any new construction on the Real Property, unless such an action is the obligation of the Borrower under a Lease approved by Lender. The Lender agrees that any request for its consent to such an action shall be deemed given if the Lender does not respond within fifteen (15) Business Days to any written request for such a consent, if the request is accompanied by all materials required to permit the Lender to analyze the proposed action.

6.10 USF OF THE REAL PROPERTY

The Borrower agrees that the Real Property may only be used as a residential apartment complex and for no other purpose. The Real Property may not be converted to a cooperative or condominium without the Lender's prior written consent, which consent may be withheld in the Lender's sole and absolute discretion.

6.11 LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

The Borrower shall maintain in in! force and effect all governmental approvals and licenses required for the conduct of the Borrov er's business and for the maintenance and operation of the Real Property in compliance with applicable law, and shall comply with all Legal Requirements relating to the Real Property at all times.

6.12 CONTRACTS AND FRANCHISES

The Borrower shall maintain in force all contracts and franchises necessary for the conduct of the Borrower's business and for the operation of the Real Fraperty in accordance with good commercial practice.

6.13 COVENANTS REGARDING CERTAIN TITLE MATTERS

The Borrower shall promptly pay, perform and observe all of its obligations under the Easements included within the Appurtenances or under reciprocal easement agreements, operating agreements, declarations, and restrictive covenants included in the Permittee Encumbrances, shall not modify or consent to the termination of any of them without the prior written consent of the Lender, shall promptly furnish the Lender with copies of all notices of default under them, and shall cause all covenants and conditions under them and benefiting the Real Property to be fully performed and observed.

6.14 INDEPENDENCE OF THE REAL PROPERTY

The Borrower shall maintain the independence of the Real Property from other land and improvements not included within or located on the Land. In fulfilling this covenant, the Borrower shall neither take any action which would make it necessary to own or control any property other than the Real Property in order to meet the obligations of the landlord under any Lease, or in order to comply with the Legal Requirements, nor take any action which would cause any land or improvements other than the Land and the Improvements to rely upon the Land or the Improvements for those purposes.

6.15 COMPLETE LOTS AND TAX PARCELS

The Borrower shall take no action that would result in the inclusion of any portion of the Land in a tax parcel or subdivision lot that is not entirely included within the Land.

6.16 COMMERCIAL PROPERTY

The Real Property shall be used for commercial rather than for residential, personal, family or household purposes.

6.17 REAL PROPERTY IS NOT HOMESTEAD PROPERTY

The Real Property shall NOT BECOME HOMESTEAD PROPERTY of the Borrower or of the spouse of any Person named as the Borrower.

6.18 PERFORMANCE UNDER DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENTS

The Borrower shall fully, timely and completely perform all of the obligations of the owner of the Real Property, due under the Development Agreements and shall cause no default under any of the Development Agreements.

6.19 STATUS OF CERTAIN TITLE MATTERS

The Borrower shall not take or fail to take any action with respect to the Easements included within the Appurtenances or the reciprocal easement agreements, operating agreements, declarations, and restrictive coverants included in the Permitted Encumbrances if, as the result of such an action or failure, the subject Easement or other title matter would (a) be rendered invalid or without force or effect, (b) be amended or supplemented without the consent of the Lender, (c) be placed in default or alleged default, (d) result in any lien against the Real Property, or (e) give rise to any assessment against the Real Property, unless immediately paid in full.

6.20 RESTORATION UPON CASUALTY OR CONDEMNATION

If a casualty or condemnation occurs, the Borrower shall promptly commence and diligently complete the Restoration of the Real Property, provided the related Insurance Proceeds or Condemnation Proceeds held by the Lender are available for Restoration under the terms of Sections 8.3 and 8.5.

6.21 PERFORMANCE OF LANDLORD OBLIGATIONS

The Borrower shall perform its obligations as landlord under the Leases and shall neither take any action, nor fail to take any action, if the action or failure would be inconsistent with the commercially reasonable management of the Real Property for the purpose of enhancing its long-term performance and value.

6.22 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND PROPERTY INFORMATION

(a) Maintenance of Books and Records

During the term of the Loan, the Borrower shall maintain complete and accurate accounting and operational records, including copies of all Leases and other material written contracts relating to the Real Property, copies of all tax statements, and evidence to support the payment of all material property-related expenses.

(b) Annual Delivery of Financial Statements

Within one hundred twenty (120) days after the end of each of its fiscal years, or, if a Default exists, on demand by the Lender, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender copies of the financial statements of the Borrower, including balance sheets and earnings statements.

(c) Certification of Financial Statements

The annual financial statements required under Paragraph (b) of this Subsection 6.22 need not, as an initial matter, be certified by an independent certified public accountant as having been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, consistently applied, or, in the case of financial statements prepared on a cash or income tax basis, or of operating statements, as not materially misleading based on an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards. The Borrower shall, however, certify that such statements are true and correct, and the Lender expressly reserves the right to require such a certification by an independent certified public accountant if a Default exists or if the Lender has reason to believe that any previously provided financial or operating statement is misleading in any material respect.

(d) Quarterly Delivery of Property Information

which fifteen (15) days after the end of each of its fiscal quarters, or, if a Default exists, on den and by the Lender, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender (A) a complete and accurate operating statement for the Real Property, and (B) a complete rent roll, all in form satisfactory to the Lender. The operating statement and rent roll must be certified by the Borrower to be true and correct and must include each tenant's name, unit type and address, occupied and leased, rent, lease expiration date, renewal options and related rental rates, delinquancies and vacancies.

(e) Reporting Format

The Borrower shall provide the financial statements and property information required in this Subsection 6.22 in any formation the Lender may request, consistently with industry custom and practice, unless the cost of doing so would be prohibitive.

(f) Effect of Failure to Deliver Financial Statements and Property Information

If the Borrower fails to provide the items required under this Section 6.22 before the applicable deadline, the Lender will provide a Notice of this failure and a thirty (30)-day opportunity to provide such items before a Default shall exist under this Section 6.22. All monthly payments of principal and interest under the Note that become due after this period has elapsed but before the reports are received by the Lender must be accompanied by a fee of .000834 times the principal balance of the Loan at the beginning of the previous month (the "Financial Information Non-Compliance Fee") until such time as the required reports are received by the Lender, regardless of whether the Notice has asserted that the failure constitutes a Default under this Mortgage. This fee represents a notional re-pricing of the Loan to compensate the Lender for (A) the increased risk resulting from the Lender's inability to monitor and service the Loan using up-to-date information and (B) the reduced value and liquidity of the Loan as a financial asset. If the Borrower fails to deliver any of the items required in this Section 6.22 within the thirty (30) day time period specified above, the Lender may engage an accounting firm or other third party consultant to prepare the required items. The Borrower shall cooperate fully with any audit required to permit the accounting firm or consultant to produce such items, and the fees and expenses incurred in connection with their preparation shall be paid on demand by the Borrower.

(g) Financial Information from other Borrower Parties

If a "Default" exists under the Carveout Agreement or the Guarantee in respect of the failure of any obligor under such an agreement to provide periodic financial statements, then the Borrower shall be required to pay the Financial Information Non-Compliance

Fee with each monthly payment of principal and interest under the Note that become due, until the related "Default" has been cured.

6.23 ESTOPPEL STATEMENTS

Upon request by the Lender, the Borrower shall, within ten (10) Business Days of Notice of the request, furnish to the Lender or to whom it may direct, a written statement acknowledging the amount of the Indebtedness and disclosing all offsets or defenses existing against the Indebtedness. Thereafter, the Borrower shall be estopped from asserting any other offsets or defenses alleged to have arisen as of the date of the statement.

6.24 PROHIBITION ON CERTAIN DISTRIBUTIONS

If Default exists under any of Subsections 10.1, 10.2(b), 10.2(c), 10.2(d), 10.2(e) or 10.2(f), the Borrower shall not pay any dividend or make any partnership, trust or other distribution, and shall not make any payment or transfer any property in order to purchase, redeem or retire any interest in its beneficial interests or ownership.

6.25 USE OF LOAN PROCEEDS

The Loan proceeds shall be used solely for commercial purposes. The Borrower covenants and agrees that the entire principal obligation secured hereby constitutes: (i) a "business loan", as that term is used in, and for all purposes of, the Illinois Interest Act, 815 ILCS 205/0.01, et seq., including Section 4(1) thereof; and (ii) a "loan secured by a mortgage on real estate" within the purview and operation of Section 205/4(1) thereof.

6.26 PROHIBITION ON CUTOFF NOTICES

The Borrower shall not issue any Notice to the Lender to the effect that liens on the Real Property after the date of the Notice will enjoy priority over the lien of this Mortgage.

6.27 PROHIBITED PERSON COMPLIANCE

The Borrower warrants, represents and covenants that neither he Borrower nor any Obligor nor any of their respective affiliated entities is or will be a Person (a) that is listed in the Annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, Executive Order 13224 issued on September 24, 2001 ("E013224"), (ii) whose name appears on the United States Tree ury Department's Office of Foreign Assets Control ("OFAC") most current list of "Specifically Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons" (which list may be published from time to time in various mediums including, but not limited to, the OFAC website, http://www.treasury.gov/ofac/download/tl.lsdn.pdf), (iii) who commits, threatens to commit or supports "terrorism", as that term is defined in EO13224, or (iv) who is otherwise affiliated with any Person listed above (any and all parties or Persons described in subparts (i) - (iv) above are herein referred to as a "Prohibited Pe son"). The Borrower covenants and agrees that neither the Borrower, nor any Obligor nor any of their respective affiliated entities will (a) conduct any business, nor engage in any transaction or dealing, with any Prohibited Person, including, but not limited to, the making or receiving of any contribution of funds, goods, or services to or for the benefit of a Prohibited Person, or (b) engage in or conspire to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding, or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in EO13224. The Borrower further covenants and agrees to deliver (from time to time) to the Lender any such certification or other evidence as may be requested by the Lender in its sole and absolute discretion, confirming that (1) neither the Borrower nor any Obligor is a Prohibited Person and (2) neither the Borrower nor any Obligor has engaged in any business, transaction or dealings with a Prohibited Person, including, but not limited to, the making or receiving of any contribution of funds, goods, or services, to or for the benefit of a Prohibited Person.

7. INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

At all times until the Indebtedness is paid in full, the Borrower shall maintain insurance coverage and administer insurance claims in compliance with this Section.

7.1 MINIMUM REQUIRED COVERAGES

(a) "All Risk" Property Insurance Coverage

The Borrower shall maintain property insurance coverage at least equivalent or superior to the Insurance Services Offices (ISO) "Cause of Loss – Special Form" coverage in an amount not less than one hundred percent (100%) of the replacement cost of all insurable elements of the Real Property and of all tangible Personal Property, with coinsurance waived, or if a coinsurance clause is in effect, with an Agreed Amount endorsement acceptable to the Lender. Coverage shall extend to the Real Property and to all tangible Personal Property.

(b) Broad Form Boiler and Machinery/HVAC/Equipment Breakdown

The Borrover shall maintain broad form boiler and machinery coverage, including coverage for resulting loss of income/loss of rents/extra expense if any of the following is located on the Pect Property: any boiler or other fired-pressure vessel; any machinery containing pressure: or any machinery generating or transmitting power, including without limitation, centralized HVAC equipment, community water heaters, refrigeration or air conditioning vessels, or pumps.

(c) Flood

The Borrower shall maintain flood in surance coverage on any insurable elements of the Real Property that are located in a special flood hazard area (SFHA, also known as the 100-year floodplain) according to the most current flood insurance rate map (FIRM) issued by the Federal Emergency Management Agency. The Borrower shall also maintain coverage on all tangible Personal Property Rocated on the flood plain from time to time. The coverage shall be for one hundred percent (100%) of the replacement cost, and the related loss of business income/loss of rents/extra expense.

(d) Windstorm

The Borrower shall maintain windstorm coverage that includes all named windstorms. Windstorm coverage may be provided by a policy separate from the other insurance coverage required in this Section.

(e) Business Interruption/Time Element Coverage

The Borrower shall maintain a form of business interruption coverage or loss of rents/extra expense coverage for resulting loss of income by a covered peril in the amount of one year's business income from the Property or loss of rents/extra expense.

(f) Construction-Related Coverage

During the term of the Loan, while construction of any Improvements is in progress, the Borrower shall maintain Builder's Risk coverage written on an all risk basis, completed value form, with limits reflecting the total completed value of the structure. Coverage shall extend to all property of the Borrower that is to be used during the excavation and preparation of the site of the Improvements, the construction of the Improvements (whether underground or above-ground) or that is intended to be incorporated into the Improvements, whether located on the Real Property, stored off-site or in transit. The

Borrower, the Guarantors, and the general contractor (if it is an entity other than the Borrower) shall be named as insured under liability coverage.

(g) Comprehensive/General Liability (CGL)

The Borrower shall maintain commercial general liability coverage for not less than \$1,000,000 combined single limit per occurrence and general aggregate limit of \$2,000,000.

(h) Umbrella/Excess Liability

The Borrower shall maintain umbrella or excess liability coverage in an amount reasonably determined by the Lender, but in no event less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and in the aggregate. Umbrella or excess coverage should follow form to the underlying coverage.

Earthquake Insurance

Aegon may require earthquake insurance (either at the time of the origination of the Loan or thereafter), but only if Aegon reasonably determines that a material risk exists that a significant earthquake may occur and may materially damage the Real Property. Any such determination, shall be conclusively presumed to be reasonable if (A) the Real Property is located in Seismic Zone IV or its equivalent, (B) the Real Property is located in Seismic Zone II or its equivalent, the Improvements were not constructed in accordance with substantially modern standards for minimizing the effect of earthquake, and the peak ground acceleration exceeds 0.25g. If such a requirement is imposed, the Borrower may request that the Lender select and engage a consultant to prepare a study (a "PML Study") of the possible effect of an earthquake on the Improvements. Any PML Study shall meet the Lender's stand and requirements. If the PML Study determines that, in the event of a 475-year design earthquake ground shaking, the "Scenario Upper Loss" (as defined in the then-current ASTM Standard) would be less than 25% of both (A) the market value of the Real Property, as determined by the Lender based on the most recent available appraisal and reasonable adjustments based on the Real Property's performance, condition, and market conditions and (B) the cost of reconstruction of the Improvements, as reasonably estimated by the Lende, then the Lender will waive its requirement. If the Borrower disagrees with the Lender's defermination of market value, the Borrower may request that the Lender obtain a new appraisal of the Real Property. The Lender shall select the appraiser and shall have the right to review the draft appraisal for analytical errors prior to its finalization. The appraiser's final determination of market value shall be conclusive. The fee of the appraiser (if engaged) and the conclusive of any PML. Study shall be borne by the Borrower.

(j) Other Elective or Additional Coverages

The Lender may require additional insurance coverages or endorsements appropriate to the property type and site location. Additional coverages may include mine subsidence, sinkhole, personal property, supplemental liability, ordinance or law coverage and coverages of other property-specific risks.

7.2 BLANKET COVERAGE

The Borrower may satisfy the requirements of this Section through a so-called "blanket insurance policy" if (a) the policy includes limits by property location and (b) the Lender determines, in the exercise of its sole and absolute discretion, that the amount of such coverage is sufficient in light of the other risks and properties insured under the blanket policy.

7.3 HOW THE LENDER SHALL BE NAMED

On all property insurance policies and coverages required under this Section (including Builders Risk and coverage against loss of business income, also known as business income/loss of rents/extra expense), the Lender must be named as "first mortgagee" under a standard mortgagee clause and as a "loss payee" under a loss payee endorsement or a Lenders Loss Payable endorsement. On the Commercial General Liability and Umbrella/Excess Liability policies, the Lender must be named as an "additional insured." The Lender shall be referred to verbatim as follows: "Forethought Life Insurance Company and its successors, assigns, and affiliates; as their interest may appear; c/o AEGON USA Realty Advisors, LLC; Mortgage Loan Dept.; 4333 Edgewood Rd., NE; Cedar Rapids, Iowa 52499-5443."

7.4 RATING

Each insurance carrier providing insurance required under this Section must have, independently of its paran's or any reinsurer's rating, a Best's Rating of A- or better, and a Financial Size Rating of X or better, as reported in the most current issue of Best's Insurance Guide, or as reported by Best on its internet web site.

7.5 DEDUCTIBLE

The maximum deductible on each required coverage or policy is \$100,000.

7.6 NOTICES, CHANGES AND RENEWALS

All policies must require the insurance carrier to give the Lender a minimum of ten (10) days' notice in the event of modification, excellation or termination for nonpayment of premium and a minimum of thirty (30) days' notice of carcellation or nonrenewal, or as required under state law. Prior to each policy renewal, the Borrower shall report to the Lender all sublimits, margin clauses and other conditions and endorsements that reduce the coverages required in this Section and changes to deductibles for sub-limited coverages, self-insured retentions, fronting arrangements, or other endorsements or conditions that require are Borrower to retain additional risk. The Borrower shall report to the Lender immediately any facts known to the Borrower that may adversely affect the appropriateness or enforceability of any insurance contract, including, without limitation, changes in the ownership or occupancy of the Real Property, any hazard to the Real Property and any matters that may give rise to any claim. No fewer than thirty (30) days prior to expiration of any policy required under this Section, the Box wer shall provide either (a) an original or certified copy of the renewed policy, or (b) a certificate of insurance, including an Acord 28 (real property), Acord 27 (personal property) or Acord 25 (lizbuity) certificate, or another document satisfactory to the Lender conferring on the Lender the rights and privileges of mortgagee. If the Borrower meets the foregoing requirement under clause (b), in Porrower shall supply an original or certified copy of the original policy within ninety (90) days. All certificates, documents, and original or certified copies of policies must (i) name the Borrower as a named insured or as an additional insured, (ii) include the complete and accurate property address, (iii) show that the applicable coverage or endorsement is in full force and effect, (iv) convey to the Lender the rights and privileges of a named mortgagee under the related policy, (v) include the Lender as loss payee (for business interruption coverages), and (vi) include the Lender as additional insured (for liability coverages).

7.7 UNEARNED PREMIUMS

If this Mortgage is foreclosed, the Lender may at its discretion cancel any of the insurance policies required under this Section and apply any unearned premiums to the Indebtedness.

7.8 INSURANCE DISCLOSURE NOTICE UNDER 815 ILCS 180/10

Pursuant to the requirements of the Illinois Collateral Protection Act, 815 ILCS 180/1 et seq., unless the Borrower provides the Lender with evidence of the insurance coverage required by this Section, the Lender may purchase insurance at the expense of the Borrower to protect the interests of the Lender in the Property. This insurance may, but need not, protect the Borrower's interests. The coverage that the Lender purchases may not pay any claim that the Borrower makes or any claim that is made against the Borrower in connection with the Property. The Borrower may later cancel any insurance purchased by the Lender, but only after providing the Lender, in accordance with this Section, with evidence that the Borrower has purchased the insurance required by this Section. If the Lender purchases insurance covering the Property, the Borrower will be responsible for the costs of that insurance, including interest at the Default Rate and any other charges imposed by the Lender in connection with the placement of the insurance, until the effective date of the cancellation or expiration of the insurance. The costs of the insurance may be added to the Indebtedness. The costs of the insurance may be more than the cost of insurance the Borrower may be able to obtain on its own.

8. INSURANCE AND CONDEMNATION PROCEEDS

8.1 ADJUSTMENT AND COMPROMISE OF CLAIMS AND AWARDS

The Borrower may settle any insurance claim or condemnation proceeding if the effect of the casualty or the condemnation may be remedied for \$160,000 or less. If a greater sum is required, the Borrower may not settle any such claim or proceeding without the advance written consent of the Lender. If a Default exists, the Borrower may not settle any insurance claim or condemnation proceeding without the advance written consent of the Lender.

8.2 DIRECT PAYMENT TO THE LENDER OF PROCEEDS

If the Insurance Proceeds received in connection with a casualty or the Condemnation Proceeds received in respect of a condemnation exceed \$160,900, or if there is a Default, then such proceeds shall be paid directly to the Lender. The Lender shall have the right to endorse instruments which evidence proceeds that it is entitled to receive directly.

8.3 AVAILABILITY TO THE BORROWER OF PROCEEDS

Insurance Proceeds and Condemnation Proceeds shall be paid to the Lender for use in accordance with Subsection 8.4, unless the amount received is less than \$490,000, in which case the Borrower shall have the right to use the Insurance Proceeds and Condemnation Proceeds to carry out the Restoration of the Real Property, subject to the conditions set for h in Subsections 8.5, 8.6, and 8.7.

If the amount received in respect of a casualty or condemnation equals or exceeds (44)0,000, and if the Loan-to-value ratio of the Property on completion will be seventy percent (70%) or less, as determined by the Lender in its discretion based on its estimate of the market value of the Real Property, the Lender shall receive such Insurance Proceeds or Condemnation Proceeds directly and hold them in a fund for Restoration subject to the conditions set forth in Subsections 8.5, 8.6, and 8.7 of this Section. If the Lender's estimate of the market value of the Real Property implies a Loan-to-value ratio of over 70%, and the Borrower disagrees with the Lender's estimate, the Borrower may require that the Lender engage an independent appraiser (the "Fee Appraiser") to prepare and submit to AEGON a full narrative appraisal report estimating the market value of the Real Property. The Fee Appraiser shall be certified in Illinois and shall be a member of a national appraisal organization that has adopted the Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice (USPAP) established by the Appraisal Standards Board of the Appraisal Foundation. The Fee Appraiser will be required to use assumptions and limiting conditions established by the Lender

prior to the funding of the Loan and to prepare the appraisal in conformity with the Lender's Appraisal Guidelines. For purposes of this Section, the independent appraiser's value conclusion shall be binding on both the Lender and the Borrower. The Borrower shall have the right to make a prepayment of the Loan, without premium, sufficient to achieve this Loan-to-value ratio. The independent fee appraisal shall be at the Borrower's expense, and the Borrower shall pay to the Lender an administrative fee of \$2,500 in connection with its review. The Lender may require that the Borrower deposit \$10,000 with the Lender as security for these expenses or may pay the Fee Appraiser's and administrative fees from the proceeds at its sole discretion.

8.4 LENDER'S USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless the Borrower has the right to use the Insurance Proceeds or the Condemnation Proceeds under the foregoing paragraphs, the Lender may, in its sole and absolute discretion, either apply them to the Loan balance or disburse them for the purposes of repair and reconstruction, or to remedy the effects of the condemnation. No prepayment premium will be charged on Insurance Proceeds or Condemnation Proceeds applied to reduce the principal balance of the Loan.

8.5 CONDITIONS TO AVAILABILITY OF PROCEEDS

The Lender shall have no obligation to release Insurance Proceeds or Condemnation Proceeds to the Borrower, and may held such amounts as additional security for the Loan, if (a) a Default exists, (b) the Lender has delivered to the Borrower Notice of any act, omission or circumstance that will, if uncured, become a Default, and the required cure has not been effected, (c) a payment Default has occurred during the then-preceding twelve months, or (d) if the Insurance Proceeds or Condemnation Proceeds received by the Lender and any other funds deposited by the Borrower with the Lender are insufficient, as determined by the Lender in its reasonable discretion, to complete the Restoration. If a Default exists, the Lender may at its sole and absolute discretion apply such Insurance Proceeds and Condemnation Proceeds to the full or partial cure of the Default.

8.6 GROSS UP OF RESTORATION FUND; PERMITIFD MEZZANINE FINANCING

If the Lender determines that the Insurance Proceeds or Condemnation Proceeds received in respect of a casualty or a condemnation, as the case may be would be insufficient to permit the Borrower to effect the Restoration, then the Borrower shall deposit in the Restoration fund such additional funds as the Lender determines are necessary to effect the Restoration. The Lender agrees to permit the Borrower to secure mezzanine financing in order to meet its obligation under this Subsection. The mezzanine loan may be secured by a pledge of interests in the Borrower, subject to an inter-creditor agreement on market terms for securitized loans.

8.7 DRAW REQUIREMENTS

The Borrower's right to receive Insurance Proceeds and Condemnation Proceeds had by the Lender under this Section shall be conditioned on the Lender's approval of plans and specifications for the Restoration. Each draw, except the last, shall be in the minimum amount of \$50,000. Draw requests shall be accompanied by customary evidence of construction completion, and by endorsements to the Lender's mortgagee title insurance coverage insuring the absence of construction, mechanics' or materialmen's liens. Draws based on partial completion of the Restoration shall be subject to a ten percent (10%) holdback. All transactional expenses shall be paid by the Borrower.

9. ESCROW FUND

The Borrower shall pay the Monthly Escrow Payment on the first (1st) day of every month, commencing with the month in which the first regular monthly payment is due under the terms of the Note. The Lender shall hold Monthly Escrow Payments in a non-interest-bearing fund from which the Lender will pay on a

timely basis those Escrow Expenses that the Lender has anticipated will become payable on a regular basis during the Loan's term, and on which the Lender has based its determination of the Monthly Imposition Requirement, the Monthly Insurance Premium Requirement and the Monthly Reserve Requirement. The Escrow Fund will be maintained as an accounting entry in the Lender's general account, where it may be commingled with the Lender's other funds. The Lender may reanalyze the projected Escrow Expenses from time to time and shall advise the Borrower of any change in the amount of the Monthly Escrow Payment. Upon the foreclosure of this Mortgage, the delivery of a deed in lieu of foreclosure, or the payoff of the Loan, the Lender shall apply amounts in the Escrow Fund, net of accrued Escrow Expenses, to the Indebtedness. The Lender shall remit any amounts in excess of the Indebtedness to the Borrower.

10. DEFAULT

10.1 PAYMENT DEFAULTS

A "Delao't shall exist without Notice upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

(a) Scheduled Payments

The Borrover's failure to pay, or to cause to be paid, (i) any regular monthly payment of principal and interest under the Note, together with any required Monthly Escrow Payment, on or before the tenth (10th) day of the month in which it is due or (ii) any other scheduled pay nen under the Note, this Mortgage or any other Loan Document.

(b) Payment at Maturity

The Borrower's failure to $p_{2,7}$, or to cause to be paid, the Indebtedness when the Loan matures by acceleration under Section 16, because of a transfer or encumbrance under Section 13, or by lapse of time.

(c) Demand Obligations

The Borrower's failure to pay, or to cause to penaid, within five (5) Business Days of the Lender's demand, any other amount required under the Note, this Mortgage or any of the other Loan Documents.

10.2 INCURABLE NON-MONETARY DEFAULT

A Default shall exist upon any of the following (each of which is an "Incurable Non-Monetary Default"):

(a) Material Untruth or Misrepresentation

The Lender's discovery that any representation made by the Borrowcr in any Loan Document was materially untrue or misleading when made, if the misrepresentation either was intentional or is not capable of being cured as described in Subsection 10.3(a) below.

(b) Due on Sale or Encumbrance

The occurrence of any sale, conveyance, transfer or vesting that would result in the Loan becoming immediately due and payable at the Lender's option under Section 13.

(c) Voluntary Bankruptey Filing

The filing by the Borrower or any Guarantor of a petition in bankruptcy or for relief from creditors under any present or future law that affords general protection from creditors.

(d) Insolvency

The failure of the Borrower generally to pay its debts as they become due, its admission in writing to an inability so to pay its debts, the making by the Borrower of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or a judicial determination that the Borrower is insolvent.

(e) Receivership

The appointment of a receiver or trustee to take possession of any of the assets of the Borrower.

(f) Levy or Attachment

The taking or seizure of any material portion of the Property under levy of execution or attachment.

(g) Lien

The filing against the Real Property of any lien or claim of lien for the performance of work or the supply of materials, or the filing of any federal, state or local tax lien against the Borrower, or against the Real Property, unless the Borrower promptly complies with Section 12 of this Mortgage.

(h) Defaults under other Loan Documents

The existence of any derailt under any other Loan Document, provided any required Notice of such default has been given and any applicable cure period has expired.

(i) Dissolution or Liquidat on

The Borrower shall initiate or suffer the commencement of a proceeding for its dissolution or liquidation, and such proceeding shall not be dismissed within thirty (30) days, or the Borrower shall cease to exist as a legal entity (unless resulting in a Permitted Transfer).

(j) Failure to Complete the Exchange Ownership Transfer

The Borrower shall have failed to meet the requirements set forth in Subsection 14.3 of this Mortgage.

10.3 CURABLE NON-MONETARY DEFAULT

A Default shall exist, following the cure periods specified below, under the following circumstances:

(a) Unintentional Misrepresentations that are Capable of Being Cureo

With Notice, if the Lender discovers that the Borrower has unintentionally made any material misrepresentation that is capable of being cured, unless the Borrower promptly commences and diligently pursues a cure of the misrepresentation approved by the Lender, and completes the cure within thirty (30) days. Any such cure shall place the Lender in the risk position that would have existed had the false representation been true when made. If the Borrower has relied in full or in part on representations from, or on information furnished by, the seller of the Real Property as described in the final grammatical paragraph of section 5.26, and the representation is capable of being cured as described above, the misrepresentation shall be considered curable for purposes of this paragraph.

(b) Involuntary Bankruptcy or Similar Filing

The Borrower or any Guarantor becomes the subject of any petition or action seeking to adjudicate it bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking liquidation, winding up, reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, protection, relief, or composition of it or its debts under any law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization or relief, or that may result in a composition of its debts, provide for the marshaling of the Borrower's or any Guarantor's assets for the satisfaction of its debts, or result in the judicially ordered sale of the Borrower's or any Guarantor's assets for the purpose of satisfying its obligations to creditors, unless a motion for the dismissal of the petition or other action is filed within ten (10) days and results in its dismissal within sixty (60) days of the filing of the petition or other action.

(c) Entry of a Material Judgment

Any judgment is entered against the Borrower or any other Obligor, and the judgment may materially and adversely affect the value, use or operation of the Real Property, unless the judgment is satisfied or appealed within ten (10) Business Days. If the judgment is appealed, the Borrower shall comply with the provisions of Section 12 of this Mortgage as though the judgment lien were a lien described in that Section.

(d) Other Defaults

The Borrower fails to observe any promise or covenant made in this Mortgage, unless the failure results in a Defaut' described elsewhere in this Section 13, provided the Lender delivers written Notice to the Borrower of the existence of such an act, omission or circumstance, and that such an act, omission or circumstance shall constitute a Default under the Loan Documents unless the Borrower promptly initiates an effort to cure the potential Default, pursues the cure deligently and continuously, and succeeds in effecting the cure within one hundred twenty (120) days of its receipt of Notice. The Lender shall afford the Borrower an additional period of one hundred twenty (120) days in cases where construction or repair is needed to cure the potential Default, and the cure cannot be completed within the first one hundred twenty (120, day cure period. During the cure period, the Borrower has the obligation to provide on demand satisfactory documentation of its effort to cure, and, upon completion, evidence that the cure has been achieved.

(e) Notice and Cure Periods Concurrent

All notice and cure periods provided in this Mortgage shall run concurrently with any notice or cure periods provided by law and in any of the other Loan Documents.

11. RIGHT TO CURE

The Lender shall have the right to cure any Default. The expenses of doing so shall be pert of the Indebtedness, and the Borrower shall pay them to the Lender on demand.

12. CONTEST RIGHTS

The Borrower may secure the right to contest Impositions and construction, mechanics' or materialmen's liens, through appropriate proceedings conducted in good faith, by either (A) depositing with the Lender an amount equal to one hundred twenty five percent (125%) of the amount of the Imposition or the lien, or (B) obtaining and maintaining in effect a bond issued by a surety acceptable to the Lender, in an amount equal to the greater of (i) the amount of a required deposit under clause (A) above and (ii) the amount required by the surety or by the court in order to obtain a court order staying the foreclosure of the lien pending resolution of the dispute, and releasing the lien of record. The proceeds of such a bond must be payable directly to the Lender. The surety issuing such a bond must be acceptable to the Lender in its sole discretion. After such a deposit is made or bond issued, the Borrower shall promptly commence the

contest of the lien and continuously pursue that contest in good faith and with reasonable diligence. If the contest of the related Imposition or lien is unsuccessful, any deposits or bond proceeds shall be used to pay the Imposition or to satisfy the obligation from which the lien has arisen. Any surplus shall be refunded to the Borrower.

13. DUE ON TRANSFER OR ENCUMBRANCE

Upon the sale or transfer of any portion of the Real Property or any other conveyance, transfer or vesting of any direct or indirect interest in the Borrower or the Property, including (i) the direct or indirect transfer of, or the granting of a security interest in, the ownership of the Borrower or the voting rights in the Borrower, (ii) any encumbrance (other than a Permitted Encumbrance) of the Real Property (unless the Borrower contests the encumbrance in compliance with Section 12) and (iii) the lease, license or granting of any security interest in the Personal Property, the Indebtedness shall, at the Lender's option, become immediately due and payable upon Notice to the Borrower, unless the sale, conveyance, transfer or vesting is a Permitted Transfer or is permitted by Section 8.6.

14. DUE ON SASE EXCEPTIONS; FUTURE FUNDING REQUESTS

The following transfers and encumbrances shall constitute Permitted Transfers:

14.1 PERMITTED TRANSFER TO AN APPROVED PURCHASER

The Borrower shall have the right, on one occasion during the term of the Loan, to sell or transfer the Property in a transaction approved by the Lender. The Lender agrees that such a transfer shall be a Permitted Transfer if the fellowing conditions are satisfied:

(a) No Default

No Default shall exist, and no ac, omission or circumstance shall exist which, if uncured following Notice and the passage or 'ime, would become a Default.

(b) Request and Supporting Materials.

The Lender shall receive a written request for its approval at least ninety (90) days before the proposed transfer. The request shall specify the identity of the proposed transferee and the purchase price and other terms of the transaction, shall include a copy of the proposed contract of sale, and shall be accompanied by the financial statements, tax returns, and organizational documents of the proposed transferee and its principals.

(c) Criteria to be Considered

The ownership structure, financial strength, credit history and demo istrated property management expertise of the proposed transferce, its principals, and any proposed Replacement Carveout Obligor(s) (as defined below) shall be satisfactory to the Lender in its sole discretion. The Lender expressly reserves the right to withhold its approval of the proposed transfer if the proposed transferee or any of its principals is or has been the subject of any bankruptcy, insolvency, or similar proceeding.

(d) Assumption Agreement

Under the terms of the proposed transfer, the proposed transferee shall assume the Loan, without modification, under the terms of an assumption agreement and additional documentation satisfactory to the Lender in form and substance. Under the assumption agreement, the transferee shall provide a representation as to the purchase price paid for the Real Property.

(e) Liability for Carveout Obligations

The following terms shall govern liability for accrued and future Carveout Obligations:

- (i) The assuming party (the "New Borrower") and one or more replacement carveout obligors (collectively, the "Replacement Carveout Obligor") shall assume liability for accrued and future Carveout Obligations relating to environmental matters and for all Carveout Obligations that arise in connection with or after the assumption of the Loan.
- (ii) The Borrower and the Carveout Obligor shall be released from liability for Carveout Obligations that arise after the date of the assumption of the Loan

(f) Guarantee

Under the terms of the assumption agreement and additional documentation, liability under the Guarantee shall be assumed by an entity or entities that will have Legal Control of the Real Property following the transfer (the "Replacement Guarantor"). The Replacement Guarantor shall have been approved by the Lender. Upon such assumption of the obligations of the Guarantor under the Guarantee by the Replacement Guarantor, the Guarantor shall be released from such obligations to the extent they accrue after such assumption.

(g) Title insurance Endorsement

The Borrower shall agree to provide an endorsement to the Lender's mortgagee title insurance policy, insuring the continued validity and priority of this Mortgage following the assumption.

(h) Assumption Fee

The Lender shall receive an assumption fee of one percent (1%) of the outstanding balance of the Loan, and the Borrower shall agree to reimburse the Lender's out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the proposed transfer, including title updates and endorsement charges, recording fees, any applicable taxes and attorneys' fees, regardless of whether the transfer is consumma zd.

14.2 PERMITTED TRANSFERS OF CERTAIN PASSIVE INTERESTS

Any transfer of direct or indirect interests in the Borrower that weets the requirements of this Subsection (a "Qualified Passive Interest Transfer") shall be a Permit of Transfer, and no transfer fee, assumption fee, processing fee or document review fee shall be charged in connection with the transfer. The requirements are the following:

(a) Notice

The Borrower shall deliver advance notice of the proposed transfer, logether with evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Lender that the proposed transfer would neet the requirements of this Section. Such evidence shall include a narrative description and detailed pre- and post- transfer organizational charts of the Borrower.

(b) Absence of Default

No Default shall exist at the time of the transfer.

(c) Absence of Violation

The proposed transfer shall not result in any violation of the covenants of the Loan Documents relating to the management of the Real Property and Legal Control of the Borrower.

(d) Legal Control

Any Carveout Obligor that is not a natural Person shall, after the transfer, remain an Affiliate of the Permitted Control Group Members who will exercise Legal Control of the Borrower after the transfer. For purposes of this paragraph, an entity is an "Affiliate" of a Permitted Control Group Member if it controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with the Permitted Control Group Member.

14.3 REQUIRED TRANSFER OF EQUITY INTERESTS IN THE BORROWER

The Borrower covenants and agrees that the membership interests in the Borrower, which are held 100% on the date hereof by Accruit, shall, no later than the expiration of the Holding Period, be transferred in their entirety to Summit Terminal, L.L.C., a Colorado limited liability company (<u>Summit</u>) (the "<u>Exchange Ownership Transfer</u>"). The ownership of Summit on the date hereof is, and on the date of the Exchange Ownership Transfer shall be, as set forth on <u>Exhibit B</u> attached hereof and made a part hereof by this reference, and from and after the Exchange Ownership Transfer the Borrower shall be under the Legal Control of one or more Permitted Control Group Members. No later than the last Business Day of the Holding Period (or, if sooner, five (5) Business Days following completion of the Exchange Ownership Transfer), the Borrower shall submit evidence satisfactory to the Lender, in the Lender's reasonable discretion, that the Exchange Ownership Transfer has been completed.

14.4 TRANSACTION COSTS

The Borrower shall pay all out-ci-pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in the review and processing of the Exchange Ownershap Transfer or a proposed or completed Permitted Transfer regardless of whether the Permitted Transfer is carried out.

14.5 ADDITIONAL FUNDING

(a) Quote Requests

On one occasion during the term of the Loan, the Borrower shall have the right to request from the Lender a quote (an "Additional Funding Quote") setting forth the terms under which the Lender would be willing to make an additional funding of the Loan (the "Additional Funding"). The Lender shall not be obligated to issue an Additional Funding Quote under this Subsection, and in no event will the Lender issue an Additional Funding Quote if any Default exists, or if any act, omission or circumstance exists, which, with the giving of notice or the passage of time, may result in Default The Additional Funding Quote may be issued by the Lender in its sole discretion if the Loan, as increased by the Additional Funding, would be consistent with the Lender's then-currer underwriting standards and practices for commercial mortgage loans similar to the Loan in size and transaction structure, and secured by properties similar in type and asset quality to the Real Property. The interest rate and other material terms of any Additional Funding Quote shall be determined by the Lender in response to the Borrower's request in the Lender's sole and absolute discretion. The Additional Funding Quote, if accepted by the Borrower, shall be subject to approval by the Lender's Investments Committee and shall be closed in accordance with the Lender's then-current practices and procedures.

(b) Underwriting Materials

The Borrower shall deliver to the Lender, at the time of its request for an Additional Funding Quote, a current rent roll, operating statements, pro forma budget, financial statements of the Borrower and of any other obligor under the Loan Documents, and any other materials reasonably requested by the Lender to permit its consideration of the Borrower's request.

(c) Additional Funding Costs

The Borrower shall pay the Lender's out-of-pocket expenses in connection with the Additional Funding Quote and the Additional Funding, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses (the "Additional Funding Costs").

(d) Acceptance of Additional Funding Quote

If the Borrower desires to accept the Additional Funding Quote, the Borrower shall do so in writing. The Borrower's acceptance of the Additional Funding Quote shall evidence the Borrower's offer to close the Additional Funding at the agreed fixed interest rate, term and amortization schedule. To secure its performance of this agreement and its obligation to pay the Additional Funding Costs, the Borrower shall deliver upon acceptance of the Additional Funding Quote a fee of one percent (1.0%) of the amount of the Additional Funding (the "Additional Funding Application Fee").

Timing of Additional Funding

If the Lender's Investments Committee approves the Additional Funding on the terms of the accepted Additional Funding Quote, the Lender shall advise the Borrower in writing of its acceptance and the Lender shall be obligated to carry out the Additional Funding, subject to the Additional Funding Closing Conditions described in Additional Funding Quote and Subsection 14.5(f) of this Mortgage. The Lender shall thereafter use reasonable efforts to close the Additional Funding within forty-five days of the Borrower's acceptance of the Additional Funding Quote, but shall not be obligated to close the Additional Funding carlier than thirty days following the Borrower's acceptance of the Additional Funding Quote and delivery of the Additional Funding Application Fee.

(f) The Additional Funding Closing Conditions are:

(i) Financial Information

The Lender shall have received all ir io mation it reasonably requests concerning the financial condition of the Borrower.

(ii) Title Insurance and Survey

The Lender's title insurer shall have issued an endorsement to its policy, increasing coverage to the new Loan amount, redating the policy as of the date of the closing of the Additional Funding (the "Additional Funding Closing"), "reading in" an updated land title survey (which shall include a certification in accordance with current ALTA/ACSM standards) and including such endorsements and affirmative coverages as the Lender considers appropriate in light of the particular circumstances of title. Any interests arising since the issuance of the original policy shall, at the Lender's discretion, be either omitted or shown as subordinate matters.

(iii) Zoning

The Borrower shall provide evidence that the Real Property complies with all Legal Requirements applicable to zoning. If no change in the Legal Requirements applicable to zoning or the use of the Real Property has occurred since the date hereof, and the Real Property is in compliance with the Legal Requirements applicable to zoning, such evidence may consist solely of a representation of the Borrower in the certificate described in Subsection 14.5(f)(ix), to the foregoing effect. If any such change in Legal Requirements applicable to zoning has occurred or a change in the use of the Real Property has

occurred, such evidence may be in the form of either (i) an A.L.T.A. Form 3.1 Zoning Endorsement (completed structure) with parking coverage or (ii) a letter in the Lender's approved form from the Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the Real Property. If, however, after receipt of the foregoing, the Lender still has reason to believe that the Real Property may not comply with Legal Requirements applicable to zoning, the Borrower shall provide such additional evidence of zoning compliance as the Lender may reasonably require.

(iv) Organizational Documents

Documents satisfactory to the Lender evidencing the existence, form of organization and good standing of the Borrower and any other entity through which those signing the Additional Funding documentation derive their authority will be required. All publicly filed documents shall be certified as genuine by the filing authority. The appropriate member, partner or corporate officer may certify other documents as genuine and complete.

(v) UCC Matters

The Borrower shall have cooperated in the completion of such UCC searches and filing. at the Lender shall require in order to confirm the continued existence of its perfected first priority security interest in the Personal Property and other elements of the Property subject to the UCC, and in order to update its filings to the extent reasonably required in order to comply with the UCC.

(vi) Authorization

The Borrower shall have provided evidence satisfactory to the Lender that the Additional Funding has been duly authorized and that the individual or individuals that are to execute the Additional Funding documentation have the requisite authority to so modify the Loan.

(vii) No Defaults

No Defaults under any of the provisions of the Loan Documents, including without limitation those relating to monthly principal and interest payments, the payment of impositions and compliance with legal requirements, shall exist at the time of the Additional Funding Closing.

(viii) Opinion of the Borrower's Counsel

The Borrower shall have provided to the Lender an opinion of its catside counsel in form satisfactory to the Lender as to such matters as the Lender may reasonably require.

(ix) Certificate of the Borrower

The Borrower shall have provided a certificate to Lender as to (i) the continuing correctness of representations and warranties made in the Loan Documents and in the Loan Documents as modified, (ii) the authorization by the Borrower of the execution and delivery of the Additional Funding documentation, (iii) the Borrower's financial condition as of the date of the Additional Funding Closing, (iv) the accuracy of representations made and information furnished to the Lender in connection with the Application/Commitment for the Additional Funding and the Additional Funding Closing, and (v) such other matters as the Lender may reasonably require.

(x) Documentation

An amended and restated promissory note or a new, separate promissory note shall be prepared by the Lender and executed by the Borrower, which shall be consistent with the terms of the Application/Commitment for the Additional Funding, and shall be otherwise satisfactory to the Lender in form and substance.

(xi) Completion of Property Review Procedures

The appraisal, environmental site assessment, and property condition assessment of the Real Property, any or all of which the Lender may require in its sole discretion, shall have been completed. The matters disclosed in all such reports shall have been approved by the Lender.

(xii) Material Adverse Change

All representations and warranties made by the Borrower in the Commitment shall be true in all material respects as of the date of the Additional Funding Cosing.

(xiii) Insurance Policies

The Barrawer shall have provided original copies of its insurance policies, and evidence sausfactory to the Lender of compliance with the Loan's insurance conditions.

14.6 PERMITTED SECONDARY FUNANCING; SECOND MORTGAGE

If and only if, following a request from the Borrower to the Lender under Subsection 14.5 of this Mortgage, either (A) the Lender does not issue an Additional Funding Quote within thirty (30) days of the Lender's receipt of a request from the Borrower for an Additional Funding Quote, and all materials reasonably required by the Lender to permit it to consider the request, or (B) the Borrower provides the Lender with written notice that it does not accept the Additional Funding Quote, the Lender shall permit secondary financing incurred by the Borrower and secured by a security interest in the Property that is subordinate to 'ne ecurity interests in the Property provided to the Lender under the Loan Documents (a "Secondary Financing") provided each of the following conditions is satisfied.

- (a) The Loan shall not be in Default, nor shall any condition exist that with the giving of any required notice and the passage of time would result in a Default if left uncured.
- (b) The junior lender shall be a financial institution regularly engaged in the commercial lending business, and whose financial condition is sauractory to the Lender in its sole and absolute discretion.
- (c) Net operating income from the Property, as determined by the Lender, shall be at least 1.4 times total debt service under the Loan and the proposed Secondary Financing.
- (d) Combined principal under both the Loan and the proposed Secondary Financing shall not exceed seventy percent (70%) of the value of the Property at such time, as established by the Lender based on its review of an MAI appraisal performed by an appraiser approved by the Lender.
- (e) The interest rate on the Secondary Financing shall reasonably reflect market rates for similar loans.

- (f) The documentation of the Secondary Financing shall be satisfactory to the Lender in its sole and absolute discretion, and shall include, without limitation, a specific waiver by the junior lender of any right to seek a marshaling if this Mortgage is foreclosed.
- (g) The holder of the second mortgage shall enter into a formal intercreditor agreement satisfactory to the Lender in form and substance in the Lender's sole and absolute discretion.
- (h) The Borrower shall pay an administrative fee of \$10,000 and all out-of-pocket expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, incurred by the Lender in the review and processing of the request for Secondary Financing regardless of whether the Secondary Financing is carried out.
- A fee of .50% of the amount of the Secondary Financing will be paid to the Lender at the time of the closing of the Secondary Financing.

15. NOTICE OF A PSOLUTE ASSIGNMENT OF LEASES AND RENTS

Under the Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents, the Borrower has assigned to the Lender, and to its successors and assigns, all of the Borrower's right and title to, and interest in, the Leases, including all rights under the Leases and all benefits to be derived from them. The rights assigned include all authority of the Borrower to modify or terminate Leases, or to exercise any remedies, and the benefits assigned include all Rents. This assignment is present and absolute, but under the terms of the Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents, the Lender has granted the Borrower a conditional license to collect and use the Rents, and to exercise the rights assigned, in a manner consistent with the Obligations, all as more particularly set forth in the Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents. The Lender may, however, terminate the license by written Notice to the Borrower on certain conditions set forth in the Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents.

16. ACCELERATION

If a Default exists, the Lender may, at its option, declare the unpaid principal balance of the Note to be immediately due and payable, together with all accrued interest on the Indebtedness, all costs of collection (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) and all other charges due and payable by the Borrower under the Note or any other Loan Document. If the subject Default has arisen from a failure by the Borrower to make a regular monthly payment of principal and interest, the Lender shall not accelerate the Indebtedness unless the Lender shall have given the Borrower a cure period of at least three (3) Business Days following Notice of its intent to do so.

If the subject Default is curable and non-monetary in nature, the Lender shall exercise its option to accelerate only by giving Notice of acceleration to the Borrower. The Lender shall not give any such Notice of acceleration until (a) the Borrower has been given any required Notice of the respective Default and (b) any applicable cure period has expired.

Except as expressly described in this Section, no notice of acceleration shall be required in order for the Lender to exercise its option to accelerate the Indebtedness in the event of Default.

17. RIGHTS OF ENTRY AND TO OPERATE

17.1 Entry on Real Property

If a Default exists, the Lender may, to the extent permitted by law, enter upon the Real Property and take exclusive possession of the Real Property and of all books, records and accounts, all without Notice and without being guilty of trespass, but subject to the rights of tenants in possession under the Leases. If the Borrower remains in possession of all or any part of the

Property after Default and without the Lender's prior written consent, the Lender may, without Notice to the Borrower, invoke any and all legal remedies to dispossess the Borrower.

17.2 OPERATION OF REAL PROPERTY

Following Default, the Lender may hold, lease, manage, operate or otherwise use or permit the use of the Real Property, either itself or by other Persons, in such manner, for such time and upon such other terms as the Lender may deem to be prudent under the circumstances (making such repairs, alterations, additions and improvements thereto and taking any and all other action with reference thereto, from time to time, as the Lender deems prudent), and apply all Rents and other amounts collected by the Lender in accordance with the provisions of the Absolute Assignment of Leases and Rents.

18. KECZIVERSHIP

Following Default, the Lender may, in accordance with Section 15-1701 and 15-1702 of the Act, apply to a court of competent jurisdiction for the appointment of a receiver of the Property, ex parte without Notice to the Borrower, whether or not the value of the Property exceeds the Indebtedness, whether or not waste or deterioration of the Real Property has occurred, and whether or not other arguments based on equity would justify the appointment. With knowledge and for valuable consideration, the Borrower irrevocably consents to such an appointment. Any such receiver shall have all the rights and powers customarily given to receivers in Illinois, including the rights and powers granted to the Lender by this Mortgage, the power to maintain, lease, operate, market and sell the Real Property on terms approved by the court, and the power to collect the Feris and apply them to the Indebtedness or otherwise as the court may direct. Once appointed, a receiver may at me Lender's option remain in place until the Indebtedness has been paid in full. Such receiver shall have all powers, duties and immunities prescribed by Section 15-1701, 15-1703, and 15-1704 of the Act, including the power to make leases to be binding upon all parties; including the Borrower, the purchaser at a sal: pursuant to a judgment of foreclosure and any person acquiring an interest in the Real Property after entry of a judgment of foreclosure, all as provided in Subsection (g) of Section 15-1701 of the Act. In addition, such receiver shall also have the following powers: (a) to extend or modify any then-existing Leases, which extensions and modifications may provide for terms to expire, or for options to lessees to extend or renew terms to expire, beyond the maturity date of the indebtedness hereunder and beyond the date of the issuance of a deed or deeds to a purchaser or purchasers at a foreclosure sale, it being understood and agreed that any such Leases, and the options or other such provisions to be contained therein, shall be binding upon the Borrower and all persons whose interests in the Real Property are subject to the lien hereof and upon the purchaser or purchasers at any foreclosure sale, notwithstanding any redemption, discharge of the mortgage indebtedness, satisfaction of any foreclosure judgment, or issuance of any certific te of sale or deed to any purchaser; and (b) all other powers which may be necessary or are usual in such cases for the protection, possession, control, management and operation of the Real Property during the whole of the period of receivership. The court from time to time, either before or after entry of ivigment of foreclosure, may authorize the receiver to apply the net income in his hands in payment in whole or in part of: (i) the indebtedness secured hereby, or by or included in any judgment of foreclosure or supplemental judgment or other item for which the Lender is authorized to make an advance, disbursement or expenditure in accordance with the terms of this Mortgage and the other Loan Documents, either before and during a foreclosure of this Mortgage, before and after judgement of foreclosure therein, at any time prior to sale of the Real Property, or where applicable, after sale of the Real Property and during the pendency of any related proceedings, including interest thereon at the Default Rate, in addition to those otherwise authorized by the Act; and (ii) the deficiency in case of a sale and deficiency.

19. FORECLOSURE; POWER OF SALE

19.1 AVAILABILITY OF REMEDIES

Upon Default, the Lender may immediately proceed to foreclose the lien of this Mortgage, against all or part of the Property, or to sell the Property, by judicial or nonjudicial foreclosure in accordance with the laws of Illinois and may pursue any other remedy available to commercial mortgage lenders under the laws of Illinois.

19.2 CONSTRUCTION WITH ILLINOIS MORTGAGE FORECLOSURE LAW

In the event that any provision of this Mortgage shall be inconsistent with any provision of the Act, the provisions of the Act shall take precedence over the provisions of this Mortgage, but shall not invalidate or render unenforceable any other provision of this Mortgage that can be construed in a manner consistent with the Act.

19.3 AVAILABILITY OF ALL REMEDIES UNDER THE ACT

If any provision of this Mortgage shall grant to Lender any rights or remedies upon default of the Borrower which are more limited than the rights that would otherwise be vested in Lender under the Act in the absence of said provision, the Lender shall be vested with the rights granted in the Act to the full extent permitted by law.

19.4 EXPENSES INCLUDIAD IN INDEBTEDNESS

Without limiting the generality of he foregoing, all expenses incurred by the Lender to the extent reimbursable under Section 15-1510 and Section 15-1512 of the Act, whether incurred before or after any decree or judgement of foreclosure, and whether enumerated in this Mortgage, shall be added to the Indebtedness secured by this Mo.tgage or by the judgment of foreclosure. In any suit to foreclose the lien hereof or enforce any other remedy of the Lender under this Mortgage, the Note or any other Loan Documents, there shall be allowed and included as additional indebtedness in the decree for sale or other judg.ne it or decree, all expenditures and expenses which may be paid or incurred by or on behalf of the Lender, including, without limitation for attorney's fees, appraiser's fees, outlays for documentary and expert evidence, stenographer's charges, publication costs, and costs (which may be estimated as to items to be expended after entry of the decree) of procuring all such abstracts of title, tide searches and examinations, title insurance policies, and similar data and assurances with respect to title as may be permitted pursuant to applicable law or as the Lender may deem reasonably recessary either to prosecute such suit or to evidence to bidders at any sale which may be had pursuant to such decree the true condition of the title to or the value of the Real Property. All expenditures and expenses of the nature in this Section mentioned, and such expenses and fees as may be incurred in the protection of the Real Property and the maintenance of the lien of this Mortgage, including the reasonable fees of any attorney employed by the Lender in any litigation or proceeding afficing this Mortgage, the Note or any other Loan Document or the Real Property, including probate and bankruptcy proceedings, or in preparations for the commencement or defense of any proceeding or threatened suit or proceeding, shall be so much additional indebtedness secured by this Mortgage.

20. WAIVERS

To the maximum extent permitted by law, the Borrower voluntarily, knowingly, irrevocably and unconditionally WAIVES and RELEASES any present or future rights (a) of reinstatement or redemption pursuant to 735 ILSC 5/15-1601-1602 or similar reinstatement or redemption rights now or hereafter available to the Lender (b) that may exempt the Property from any civil process, (c) to appraisal or valuation of the Property, (d) to extension of time for payment, (e) that may subject the Lender's exercise of its remedies to the administration of any decedent's estate or to any partition or liquidation action, (f)

to any homestead and exemption rights provided by the Constitution and laws of the United States and of Illinois, (g) to notice of acceleration or notice of intent to accelerate (other than as expressly stated herein), and (h) that in any way would delay or defeat the right of the Lender to cause the sale of the Real Property for the purpose of satisfying the Indebtedness. The Borrower agrees that the price paid at a lawful foreclosure sale, whether by the Lender or by a third party, and whether paid through cancellation of all or a portion of the Indebtedness or in cash, shall conclusively establish the value of the Real Property.

The foregoing waivers shall apply to and bind any party assuming the Obligations of the Borrower under this Mortgage.

21. EXCULPATION CLAUSE AND CARVEOUT OBLIGATIONS

The Lender agrees that it shall not seek to enforce any monetary judgment with respect to any Obligation against the Borrower except through recourse to the Property, unless the Obligation from which the judgment arises is a Carveout Obligation. The Carveout Obligations include (a) the obligation to repay any portion of the inceptedness that arises because the Lender has advanced funds or incurred expenses in respect of any of the "Carceouts" (as defined below), (b) the obligation to repay the entire Indebtedness, if the Lender's exculpation of the Borrower from personal liability under this Section has become void as set forth below, (c) the obligation to indemnify the Lender in respect of its actual damages suffered in connection with a Carveout, and (d) the obligation to defend and hold the Lender harmless from and against any claims, judgments, causes of action or proceedings arising from a Carveout.

21.1 THE CARVEOUTS

The Carveouts are:

- (a) Fraud or material written missepresentation.
- (b) Waste of the Property (which shall include damage, destruction or disrepair of the Real Property caused by a wifful act or grossly negligent omission of the Borrower, but shall exclude ordinary wear and tear in the absence of gross negligence).
- (c) Misappropriation of tenant security deposits (including proceeds of tenant letters of credit), Insurance Proceeds or Condemnation Proceeds.
- (d) Failure to turn over to the Lender all tenant security deposits and tenant letters of credit required to be held by the Borrower under the terms of the Leases on or prior to the date on which the Lender receives title to the Real Property following the foreclosure of its lien or by delivery of the deed in lieu of fore josure.
- (e) Failure to pay property taxes, assessments or other lienable Impositions to the taxing authority prior to their due date or to the Lender to the exent such Impositions have accrued on the date the Lender receives title to the Real Property following the foreclosure of its lien or by delivery of the deed in lieu of foreclosure.
- (f) Failure to maintain insurance coverage that meets the requirements set forth in the Loan Documents.
- (g) Failure to pay to the Lender all Rents, income and profits (including any rent collected more than one month in advance, or any rent for the last month of the lease term, under any lease in force at the time of the Default), net of reasonable and customary operating expenses, received in respect of a period when the Loan is in Default.

- (h) Removal from the Real Property of Fixtures or Personal Property, unless replaced in a commercially reasonable manner.
- (i) The out-of-pocket expenses of enforcing the Loan Documents following Default, not including expenses incurred after the Lender has received a Qualified Offer.
- (j) Executing, terminating or amending a Lease in violation of the Loan Documents.
- (k) Any liability of the Borrower under the Environmental Indemnity Agreement.

21.2 EXCULPATION VOID

The Lender's exculpation of the Borrower from personal liability for the repayment of the Indebtedness evidenced by the Note shall be void without Notice if any of the following occurs:

- The Borrower voluntarily transfers the Property or creates any material voluntary •(a) lien on the Property in violation of the Loan Documents.
- The Borrower causes or allows the filing of an involuntary bankruptcy petition up ler Title 11 of the United States Code in collusion with creditors other than the Lender.
- (c) The E or over files a voluntary petition for reorganization under Title 11 of the United States Code (or under any other present or future law, domestic or foreign, relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization proceedings or otherwise similarly affecting the rights of creditors), and has not made a Qualified Offer pror to the filing.
- (d) After the Lender accepts a Qualified Offer, the Borrower defaults in fulfilling the terms of the accepted Qualified Offer.

SECURITY AGREEMENT AND FIXTURE FILING 22.

22.1 **DEFINITIONS**

"Accounts" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Bank" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Chattel Paper" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Deposit Account" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Document" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Equipment" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

Sty's Office "Financing Statements" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"General Intangibles" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Goods" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC. "Goods" include all detached Fixtures, items of Personal Property that may become Fixtures, major appliances, property management files, accounting books and records, reports of consultants relating to the Real Property, site plans, test borings, environmental or geotechnical surveys, samples and test results, blueprints, construction and shop drawings, and plans and specifications.

"Instrument" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Investment Property" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Letter of Credit" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Letter of Credit Rights" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"Money Collateral" means all money received in respect of Rents.

"<u>Personal Property</u>" means Accounts, Chattel Paper, Deposit Accounts, Documents, Equipment, General Intangibles, Goods, Instruments, Investment Property, Letter of Credit Rights, Letters of Credit, and Money Collateral, all as now owned or hereafter acquired by the Borrower.

"Proceeds" shall have the definition assigned in the UCC.

"<u>UCC</u>" means the Uniform Commercial Code as adopted in Illinois, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that if by reason of mandatory provisions of law, the perfection or priority of the Lender's security interest in any of the Personal Property are governed by the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in another jurisdiction, "UCC" shall mean, as to the related Personal Property, the UCC as in effect in such other jurisdiction.

22.2 CKEATION OF SECURITY INTEREST

This Mortgage shall be self-operative and shall constitute a security agreement pursuant to the provisions of the CCC with respect to the Personal Property. The Borrower, as debtor, hereby grants the Lender, as secured party, for the purpose of securing the Indebtedness, a security interest in the Borrower's interest in all Accounts, Chattel Paper, Deposit Accounts, Documents, Equipment, Fixtures, General Intangibles, Goods, Instruments, Investment Property, Letter of Credit Rights, Letters of Credit, and Money Collateral, in the accessions, additions, replacements, substitutions and Proceeds of any of the foregoing items of collateral arising from or relating to the Real Property. Upon Default, the Lender shall have the rights and remedies of a secured party under the UCC as well as all other rights and remedies available at law or in equity, and, at the Lender's option, the Lender may also in oke the remedies provided elsewhere in this Mortgage as to such Property. The Borrower and the Lender agree that the rights granted to the Lender as secured party under this Section 22 are in addition to rather than a limitation on any of the Lender's other rights under this Mortgage with respect to the Property.

22.3 FILING AUTHORIZATION

The Borrower irrevocably authorizes the Lender to file, in the appropriate locations for filings of UCC financing statements in any jurisdictions as the Lender to good faith deems appropriate, such financing statements and amendments as the Lender may require in order to perfect or continue this security interest, or in order to prevent any filed financing statement from becoming misleading or from losing its perfected status. The Borrower irrevocably authorizes the Lender to file such financing statements describing the collateral as "all of the Debtor's personal property" or "all of the Debtor's assets."

22.4 ADDITIONAL SEARCHES AND DOCUMENTATION

The Borrower shall provide to the Lender upon request, certified copies of any searches of UCC records deemed necessary or appropriate by the Lender to confirm the first-priority status of its security interest in the Personal Property, together with copies of all documents or records evidencing security interests disclosed by such searches.

22.5 Costs

The Borrower shall pay all filing fees and costs and all reasonable costs and expenses of any record searches (or their continuations) as the Lender may require.

22.6 REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS OF THE BORROWER

(a) Ownership of the Personal Property

All of the Personal Property is, and shall during the term of the Loan continue to be, owned by the Borrower, and is not the subject matter of any lease, control agreement or other instrument, agreement or transaction whereby any ownership, security or beneficial interest in the Personal Property is held by any Person other than the Borrower, subject only to (1) the Lender's security interest, (2) the rights of tenants occupying the Property pursuant to Leases approved by the Lender, and (3) the Permitted Encumbrances.

(b) No Other Identity

The Borrower represents and warrants that the Borrower has not used or operated under any other name or identity for at least five (5) years. The Borrower covenants and agrees that Borrower will furnish Lender with notice of any change in its name, form of any change in its name, form of any change in the effective date of any such change.

(c) Lecation of Equipment

All Equipmen is located upon the Land.

(d) Removal of Goods

The Borrower will not remove or permit to be removed any item included in the Goods from the Land, unless the same is replaced immediately with unencumbered Goods (1) of a quality and value equal or superior to that which it replaces and (2) which is located on the Land. All such replacements, renewals, and additions shall become and be immediately subject to the security interest of this Mortgage.

(e) Proceeds

The Borrower may, without the Lender's prior written consent, dispose of Goods in the ordinary course of business, provided that, following the disposition, the perfection of the Lender's security interest in the Proceeds of the disposition will continue under § 9-315 (d) of the UCC. The Borrower shall not, without the Lender's prior written consent, dispose of any Personal Property in any other manner, except in compliance with Paragraph (d) of this Subsection 22.6.

22.7 FIXTURE FILING

This Mortgage constitutes a financing statement filed as a fixture filing in the Official Records of the County Recorder of Cook County, Illinois, with respect to any and all fixtures comprising Property. The "debtor" is Village Park Apartments, LLC, a limited liability company organized under Colorado law; the "secured party" is Forethought Life Insurance Company, an Indiana corporation; the collateral is as described in Subsection 22.2 above and the granting clause of this Mortgage; and the addresses of the debtor and secured party are the addresses stated in Subsection 25.13 of this Mortgage for Notices to such parties. The organizational identification number of the debtor is 20171686106. The owner of record of the Real Property is Village Park Apartments, LLC. The Borrower acknowledges that it has received a copy of this Mortgage as a fixture filing.

23. ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS

23.1 Representations

The Borrower represents as follows:

(a) No Hazardous Substances

To the best of the Borrower's knowledge as a duly diligent property owner, and except as disclosed in the ESA, no release of any Hazardous Substance has occurred on or about the Real Property in a quantity or at a concentration level that (i) violates any Environmental Law, or (ii) requires reporting to any regulatory authority or may result in any obligation to remediate under any Environmental Law.

(b) Absence of Mold Contamination

To the best of the Borrower's knowledge, the amount of mold present in the air within the Improvements and the extent of mold growth on the elements of the Improvements are no greater than normal in buildings free of moisture intrusion. No mold-related tenant complaint or legal proceeding relating to the Improvements exists, except as otherwise disclosed to AEGON in writing.

(c) Compliance with Environmental Laws

The Real Property and its current use and presently anticipated uses comply with all Environmental Laws, including those requiring permits, licenses, authorizations, and other consents and approvals.

(d) No Actions or Proceedings

No Governmental Authority or agency has commenced any action, proceeding or investigation based on any suspected or actual violation of any Environmental Law on or about the Real Property. To the best of the Borrower's knowledge as a duly diligent property owner, no such authority or agency has threatened to commence any such action, proceeding, or investigation

23.2 ENVIRONMENTAL COVENANTS

The Borrower covenants as follows:

(a) Compliance with Environmental Laws

The Borrower shall, and the Borrower shall cause all employees, agents, contractors, and tenants of the Borrower and any other Persons present on or occupying the Real Property to, keep and maintain the Real Property in compliance with all Environmental Laws.

(b) Notices, Actions and Claims

The Borrower shall immediately advise the Lender in writing of (i) any notices from any governmental or quasi-governmental agency or authority of violation or potential violation of any Environmental Law received by the Borrower, (ii) any and all enforcement, cleanup, removal or other governmental or regulatory actions instituted, completed or threatened pursuant to any Environmental Law, (iii) all claims made or threatened by any third party against the Borrower or the Real Property relating to damage, contribution, cost recovery, compensation, loss or injury resulting from any Hazardous Substances, and (iv) discovery by the Borrower of any occurrence or condition on any real property adjoining or in the vicinity of the Real Property that creates a foreseeable risk of contamination of the Real Property by or with Hazardous Substances.

(c) Compliance with O&M Plans

The Borrower shall manage and operate the Real Property in accordance with the provisions of any O&M Plans.

23.3 THE LENDER'S RIGHT TO JOIN IN CLAIMS

The Lender shall have the right (but not the obligation) to join and participate in, as a party if it so elects, any legal proceedings or actions initiated in connection with any Hazardous Substances and to have its related and reasonable attorneys' and consultants' fees paid by the Borrower upon demand.

23.4 INDEMNIFICATION

The Borrower shall be solely responsible for, and shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Lender and its directors, officers, employees, agents, successors and assigns, from and against, any claim, judgment, loss, damage, demand, cost, expense or liability of whatever kind or nature, known or unknown, contingent or otherwise, directly or indirectly arising out of or attributable to the use, generation, storage, release, threatened release, discharge, disposal, or presence (whether prior to or after the Effective Date of this Mortgage) of Hazardous Substances on, in, under or about the Real Property (whether by the Borrower, a predecessor in title, any tenant, or any employees, arents, contractor or subcontractors of any of the foregoing or any third Persons at any time occupying or present on the Real Property), including: (i) personal injury; (ii) death; (iii) damage to property; (iv) all consequential damages; (v) the cost of any required or necessary repair, cleanup or detoxification of the Real Property, including the soil and ground water thereof, and the preparation and implementation of any closure, remedial or other required plans; (vi) damage to any natural rescurces; and (vii) all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with clauses (i) through (vi), including reasonable attorneys' and consultants' fees; provided, however that nothing contained in this Section shall be deemed to preclude the Borrower from seeking indemnification from, or otherwise proceeding against, any third party including any tenant or predecessor in title to the Real Property, and further provided that this indemnification will not extend to metters caused by the Lender's gross negligence or willful misconduct, or arising from a release of Hazardous Substances which occurs after the Lender has taken possession of the Real Property, so long as the Borrower has not caused the release through any act or omission. The covenants, and indemnities set forth in this Section shall be binding upon the Borrower and its heirs, personal representatives, successors and assigns, and shall survive repayment of the Indebtedness, foreclosure of the Real Property, and the Borrower's granting of a deed to the Real Property. Farment shall not be a condition precedent to this indemnity. Any costs or expenses incurred by the Lender for which the Borrower is responsible or for which the Borrower has indemnified the Lender shall be paid to the Lender on demand, with interest at the Default Rate from the date included by the Lender until paid in full, and shall be secured by this Mortgage. Without the prior written consent of the Lender, the Borrower shall not enter into any settlement agreement, consent verree, or other compromise in respect to any claims relating to Hazardous Substances. The Lender agrees that it shall not unreasonably delay its consideration of any written request for its consent to any such settlement agreement, consent decree, or other compromise once all information, reports, studies, audits, and other documentation have been submitted to the Lender.

23.5 Environmental Audits

If a Default exists, or at any time the Lender has reason to believe that a release of Hazardous Substances may have occurred or may be likely to occur, the Lender may require that the Borrower retain, or the Lender may retain directly, at the sole cost and expense of the Borrower, a licensed geologist, industrial hygienist or an environmental consultant acceptable to the Lender to conduct an environmental assessment or audit of the Real Property, the scope of which shall be within the sole discretion of Lender and may include, without limitation, soil and groundwater sampling and laboratory analysis. In the event that the Lender makes a reasonable determination of the need for an environmental assessment or audit, the Lender shall inform the Borrower in

writing that such a determination has been made and, if requested to do so by the Borrower, give the Borrower a written explanation of that determination before the assessment or audit is conducted. The Borrower shall afford any Person conducting an environmental assessment or audit access to the Real Property and all materials reasonably requested. The Borrower shall pay on demand the cost and expenses of any environmental consultant engaged by the Lender under this Subsection. The Borrower shall, at the Lender's request and at the Borrower's sole cost and expense, take such investigative and remedial measures, as the Lender determines to be necessary to address any condition discovered by the assessment or audit so that (i) the Real Property shall be in compliance with all Environmental Laws, (ii) the condition of the Real Property shall not constitute any identifiable risk to human health or to the environment, and (iii) the value of the Real Property shall not be affected by the presence of Hazardous Substances.

24. LOAN INFORMATION

24.1 DISSEMINATION OF INFORMATION

In connection with any transfer of the Loan or Participation, the Lender may forward any documents and information that the Lender now has or acquires in the future concerning the Loan, including the financial statements of any Obligor, and such other information as may be reasonably related to the Obligors, the Property or the Leases to any transferee or prospective transferee of the Loan or Participation, or other party involved in the transaction, or to any of their consultants, attorneys, adv sors or other representatives, and the Borrower waives any legal right it may have to prohibit such disclosure.

24.2 COOPERATION

The Borrower, any guaranter and any Carreout Obligor shall cooperate with the Lender in connection with any transfer of the Loan or any Participation. The Borrower agrees to provide to the Lender or to any Persons to whom the Lender may disseminate such information, at the Lender's request, financial statements of Ooligers, an estoppel certificate and such other documents as may be reasonably related to any Obligor, the Property, or the Leases, including, without limitation, any historical information on the Real Property that is in the Borrower's possession or is reasonably obtainable by the Borrower.

24.3 RESERVES/ESCROWS

The Lender shall have the right, if required by the transferee of the Lean or any Participation, to cause funds held by the Lender in escrow or as reserves to be transferred to deposit or investment accounts at creditworthy financial institutions, to be held or used in accordance with the Loan Documents.

25. MISCELLANEOUS

25.1 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

All of the terms of the Loan Documents shall apply to, be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the heirs, personal representatives, successors and assigns of the Obligors, or to the holder of the Note, as the case may be.

25.2 SURVIVAL OF OBLIGATIONS

Each and all of the Obligations shall continue in full force and effect until the latest of (a) the date the Indebtedness has been paid in full and the Obligations have been performed and satisfied in full, (b) the last date permitted by law for bringing any claim or action with respect to which the Lender may seek payment or indemnification in connection with the Loan Documents, and (c) the date on which any claim or action for which the Lender seeks payment or indemnification is fully

and finally resolved and, if applicable, any compromise thereof of judgment or award thereon is paid in full.

25.3 FURTHER ASSURANCES

The Borrower, upon the request of the Lender, shall complete, execute, acknowledge, deliver and record or file such further instruments and do such further acts as may be necessary to carry out more effectively the purposes of this Mortgage, to subject any property intended to be covered by this Mortgage to the mortgage and security interests it creates, to place third parties on notice of the mortgage and security interests, or to correct any defects which may be found in any Loan Document.

25.4 RIGHT OF INSPECTION

The Londer shall have the right from time to time, upon reasonable advance notice to the Borrover, to enter onto the Real Property for the purpose of inspecting and reporting on its physical condition, tenancy and operations.

25.5 EXPENSE INDEMNIFICATION

The Borrower shall pay all filing and recording fees, documentary stamps, intangible taxes, and all expenses incident to the execution and acknowledgment of this Mortgage, the Note or any of the other Loan Documents, any supplements, amendments, renewals or extensions of any of them, or any instrument entered into under Subsection 25.3. The Borrower shall pay or reimburse the Lender, upon demand, for all costs and expenses, including appraisal and reappraisal costs of the Property and reasonable attorneys' and legal assistants' fees, which the Lender may incur in connection with enforcement proceedings under the Note, this Mortgage, or any of the other Loan Documents (including all fees and costs incurred in enforcing or protecting the Note, this Mortgage, or any of the other Loan Documer is 'n any bankruptcy proceeding), and attorneys' and legal assistants' fees incurred by the Lender in any other suit, action, legal proceeding or dispute of any kind in which the Lender is made a party or appears as party plaintiff or defendant, affecting the Indebtedness, the Note, this Mortgage, any of the other Loan Documents, or the Property, or required to protect or sustain this Mortgage. The Borrower shall be obligated to pay (or to reimburse the Lender) for such fees, costs and expenses and shall indemnify and hold the Lender harmless from and against any and all loss, cost, expense, liability, damage and claims and causes of action, including attorneys' fees, incurred or accruing by reason of the Borrower's failure to promptly repay any such fees, costs and expenses. If any suit or action is brought to enforce or interpret any of the terms of this Mortgage (including any effort to modify or vacate any automatic stay or injunction, any trial, any appeal, any petition for review or any bankruptcy proceeding), the Lender shall be entitled to recover all expenses reasonably incurred in preparation for or during the suit or action or in connection with any appeal of the related decision, whether or not taxable as costs. Such expenses include reasonable atteries' fees, witness fees (expert or otherwise), deposition costs, copying charges and other expenses. Whether or not any court action is involved, all reasonable expenses, including the costs of searching records, obtaining title and credit reports, appraisals, environmental assessments, surveying costs, title insurance premiums, and reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred by the Lender that are necessary at any time in the Lender's opinion for the protection of its interest or enforcement of its rights shall become a part of the Indebtedness payable on demand and shall bear interest from the date of expenditure until repaid at the interest rate as provided in the Note.

25.6 GENERAL INDEMNIFICATION

The Borrower shall indemnify, defend and hold the Lender (together with its officers, directors and employees) harmless against: (i) any and all claims for brokerage, leasing, finder's or similar fees which may be made relating to the Real Property or the Indebtedness and (ii) any and all

liability, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, claims, actions, suits, costs and expenses (including the Lender's reasonable attorneys' fees, costs and expenses, together with reasonable appellate counsel fees, costs and expenses, if any) of whatever kind or nature which may be asserted against, imposed on or incurred by the Lender in connection with the Indebtedness, this Mortgage, the Real Property or any part thereof, or the operation, maintenance and/or use thereof, or the exercise by the Lender of any rights or remedies granted to it under this Mortgage or pursuant to applicable law; provided, however, that nothing herein shall be construed to obligate the Borrower to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Lender from and against any of the foregoing which is imposed on or incurred by the Lender by reason of the Lender's willful misconduct or gross negligence.

25.7 RECORDING AND FILING

The Porrower shall cause this Mortgage and all amendments, supplements, and substitutions to be recorded, filed, re-recorded and re-filed in such manner and in such places as the Lender may reasonably request. The Borrower will pay all recording filing, re-recording and re-filing taxes, fees and other charges.

25.8 NO WAIVER

No deliberate or unintent or all failure by the Lender to require strict performance by the Borrower of any Obligation shall be decimed a waiver, and the Lender shall have the right at any time to require strict performance by the Borrower of any Obligation.

25.9 COVENANTS RUNNING WITH THE LAND

All Obligations are intended by the pa ties to be and shall be construed as covenants running with the Land.

25.10 SEVERABILITY

The Loan Documents are intended to be performed in accordance with, and only to the extent permitted by, all applicable Legal Requirements. At y provision of the Loan Documents that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall nevertheless be construed and given effect to the extent possible. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision in a particular jurisdiction shall neither invalidate nor render unenforceable any other provision of the Loan Documents in that jurisdiction, and shall not affect the validity or enforceability of that provision in any other jurisdiction. If a provision is held to be invalid or unenforceable as to a particular Person or under a particular circumstance, it shall nevertheless be presumed valid and emorceable as to others, or under other circumstances.

25.11 USURY

The parties intend that no provision of the Note or the Loan Documents be interpreted construed, applied, or enforced so as to permit or require the payment or collection of interest in excess of the Maximum Permitted Rate. In this regard, the Borrower and the Lender each stipulate and agree that it is their common and overriding intent to contract in strict compliance with applicable usury laws. Accordingly, none of the terms of this Mortgage, the Note or any of the other Loan Documents shall ever be construed to create a contract to pay, as consideration for the use, forbearance or detention of money, interest at a rate in excess of the Maximum Permitted Rate, and the Borrower shall never be liable for interest in excess of the Maximum Permitted Rate. Therefore, (a) in the event that the Indebtedness and Obligations are prepaid or the maturity of the Indebtedness and Obligations is accelerated by reason of an election by the Lender, unearned interest shall be canceled and, if theretofore paid, shall either be refunded to the Borrower or credited on the Indebtedness, as the Lender may elect; (b) the aggregate of all interest and other charges constituting interest under applicable laws and contracted for, chargeable or receivable

under the Note and the other Loan Documents or otherwise in connection with the transaction contemplated thereby shall never exceed the maximum amount of interest, nor produce a rate in excess of the Maximum Permitted Rate; and (c) if any excess interest is provided for or received, it shall be deemed a mistake, and the same shall, at the option of the Lender, either be refunded to the Borrower or credited on the unpaid principal amount (if any), and the Indebtedness shall be automatically reformed so as to permit only the collection of the interest at the Maximum Permitted Rate. Furthermore, if any provision of the Note or any of the other Loan Documents is interpreted, construed, applied, or enforced, in such a manner as to provide for interest in excess of the Maximum Permitted Rate, then the parties intend that such provision automatically shall be deemed reformed retroactively so as to require payment only of interest at the Maximum Permitted Rate. If, for any reason whatsoever, interest paid or received during the full term of the arplicable Indebtedness produces a rate which exceeds the Maximum Permitted Rate, then the amount of such excess shall be deemed credited retroactively in reduction of the then outstanding principal amount of the Indebtedness, together with interest at such Maximum Permitted Rate. The Leruer shall credit against the principal of such Indebtedness (or, if such Indebtedness shall have been paid in full, shall refund to the payor of such interest) such portion of said interest as shall be necessary to cause the interest paid to produce a rate equal to the Maximum Permitted Rate. All sums paid or agreed to be paid to the Lender for the use, forbearance or detention of money shall, to the extent permitted by applicable law, be amortized, prorated, allocated and spread in equal parts throughout the full term of the applicable Indebtedness, so that the interest rate is uniform throughout the full term of such Indebtedness. In connection with all calculations to determine the Maximum Permited Rate, the parties intend that all charges be excluded to the extent they are properly excludable under applicable usury laws, as they from time to time are determined to apply to this transaction. The provisions of this Section shall control all agreements, whether now or hereafter existing and whether written or oral, between the Borrower and the Lender.

25.12 Entire Agreement

The Loan Documents contain the entire agreements between the parties relating to the financing of the Real Property, and all prior agreements which are not contained in the Loan Documents are terminated. The Loan Documents represent the final agreement between the parties and may not be contradicted by evidence of prior, contemporaneous, or sussequent oral agreements of the parties. There are no unwritten oral agreements between the parties. The Loan Documents may be amended, revised, waived, discharged, released or terminated only by a written instrument or instruments executed by the party against whom enforcement of the amendment, revision, waiver, discharge, release or termination is asserted. Any alleged amendment, revision, vaiver, discharge, release or termination that is not so documented shall be null and void.

25.13 NOTICES

In order for any demand, consent, approval or other communication to be effective under the terms of this Mortgage, "Notice" must be provided under the terms of this Subsection. All Notices must be in writing. Notices may be (a) delivered by hand, (b) transmitted by facsimile (with a duplicate copy sent by first class mail, postage prepaid), (c) sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested, or (d) sent by reputable overnight courier service, delivery charges prepaid. Notices shall be addressed as set forth below:

If to the Lender:

Forethought Life Insurance Company c/o AEGON USA Realty Advisors, LLC 4333 Edgewood Road, N.E. Cedar Rapids, Iowa 52499-5443

Attn: Mortgage Loan Department Reference: Loan #80517198 Fax Number: (319) 355-2277

If to the Borrower:

Village Park Apartments, LLC c/o B&A Property Group, L.L.C. 1305 Wiley Road, Suite 104 Schaumburg, IL 60173 Fax Number: (847) 885-7200

and a copy to:

if on st before November 27, 2017: David B. Aufrecht Attorney at Law 65 E. Wacker Flace **Suite 2300** Chicago, IL 60601

Fax Number: (312) 460-2872

and

if after November 27, 2017: David B. Aufrecht Attorney at Law 150 N. Michigan Avenue Suite 2600 Chicago, IL 60601

Fax Number: (312) 460-8872

OOT COUNTY Notices delivered by hand or by overnight courier shall be deemed given when actually received or when refused by their intended recipient. Notices sent by facsimile will be deemed delivered when a legible copy has been received (provided receipt pas been verified by telephone confirmation or one of the other permitted means of giving Notices under this Subsection). Mailed Notices shall be deemed given on the date of the first attempted delivery (whether or not actually received). The Lender or the Borrower may change its address for Notice by giving at least fifteen (15) Business Days' prior Notice of such change to the other party.

25.14 SERVICE OF PROCESS

The Borrower hereby appoints David B. Aufrecht, Esq. as its agent for receipt of service of process, at the following address:

if on or before November 27, 2017: Attorney at Law 65 E. Wacker Place **Suite 2300** Chicago, Illinois 60601

and

if after November 27, 2017: David B. Aufrecht Attorney at Law 150 N. Michigan Avenue

Suite 2600 Chicago, IL 60601

Fax Number: (312) 460-8872

25.15 COUNTERPARTS

This Mortgage may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, but all of which together shall constitute but one instrument.

25.16 CHOICE OF LAW

This Mortgage shall be interpreted, construed, applied, and enforced according to, and will be governed by, the laws of Illinois, without regard to any choice of law principle which, but for this privision, would require the application of the law of another jurisdiction and regardless of where executed or delivered, where payable or paid, where any cause of action accrues in connection with this transaction, where any action or other proceeding involving the Loan is instituted, or whether he laws of Illinois otherwise would apply the laws of another jurisdiction. If any provision of the Act which is specifically referred to herein is repealed, the Lender shall have the benefit of such provision as most recently existed prior to such repeal, as though the same were incorporated herein by express reference.

25.17 FORUM SELECTION

The Borrower agrees that the sole and exclusive forum for the determination of any action relating to the validity and inforceability of the Note, this Mortgage and the other Loan Documents, and any other instruments securing the Note shall be either in an appropriate court of the State of Illinois or the applicable United States District Court.

25.18 SOLE BENEFIT

This Mortgage and the other Loan Document; have been executed for the sole benefit of the Borrower, Guarantors and the Lender and the successors and assigns of the Lender. No other party shall have rights thereunder or be entitled to assume that the parties thereto will insist upon strict performance of their mutual obligations hereunder, any of which may be waived from time to time. Neither the Borrower nor Guarantors shall have any right to assign any of its rights under the Loan Documents to any party whatsoever.

25.19 RELEASE OF CLAIMS

The Borrower hereby RELEASES, DISCHARGES and ACQUITS forever the Lender and its officers, directors, trustees, agents, employees and counsel (in each case, past, present or future) from any and all Claims existing as of the Effective Date (or the date of actual execution hereof by the Borrower, if later). As used herein, the term "Claim" shall mean any and all liabilities, claims, defenses, demands, actions, causes of action, judgments, deficiencies, interest, liens, costs or expenses (including court costs, penalties, attorneys' fees and disbursements, and amounts paid in settlement) of any kind and character whatsoever, including claims for usury, breach of contract, breach of commitment, negligent misrepresentation or failure to act in good faith, in each case whether now known or unknown, suspected or unsuspected, asserted or unasserted or primary or contingent, and whether arising out of written documents, unwritten undertakings, course of conduct, tort, violations of laws or regulations or otherwise.

25.20 NO PARTNERSHIP

Nothing contained in the Loan Documents is intended to create any partnership, joint venture or association between the Borrower and the Lender, or in any way make the Lender a co-principal with the Borrower with reference to the Property.

25.21 PAYOFF PROCEDURES

If the Borrower pays or causes to be paid to the Lender all of the Indebtedness, then Lender's interest in the Real Property shall cease, and upon receipt by the Lender of such payment, the Lender shall either, at the Borrower's option, (a) cancel this Mortgage or (b) assign the Loan Documents and endorse the Note (in either case without recourse or warranty of any kind) to a takeout lender, upon payment (in the latter case) of an administrative fee of \$2,500 plus all out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with such cancellation or assignment.

25.22 FUTURE ADVANCES

Under this Mortgage, "Indebtedness" is defined to include advances made by the Lender in the future. Such advances include any additional disbursements to the Borrower (unless in connection with another, independent mortgage financing) and any obligations under agreements which specifically provide that such obligations are secured by this Mortgage. In addition, "Indebtedness" is defined to include any amounts advanced to pay Impositions, to cure Defaults, or to pay the costs of collection and receivership. Accordingly, all such advances and obligations shall be equally secured with, and shall have the same priority as, the Indebtedness, and shall be subject to all of the terms and provisions of this Mortgage. The Borrower shall pay any taxes that may be due in connection with any such future advance. At all times, regardless of whether any Loan proceeds have been disbursed, this Mortgage shall secure (in addition to any Loan proceeds disbursed from time to time) the payment of any and all expenses and advances due to or incurred by Lender in connection with the Indebtedness to be secured hereby and which are to be reimbursed by the Borrower under the terms of this Mortgage; provided, however, the maximum principal indebtedness secured by the Mortgage shall in no event exceed two hundred percent (200%) of the original principal amount of the Note.

25.23 DEFEASANCE

This Mortgage is made upon the conditions that if (a) all of the Indebtedness and Obligations, including all future advances and other future indebtednesses, obligations and liabilities included therein, are paid and performed in full, (b) the Borrowa reimburses the Lender for any amounts the Lender shall have paid in respect of liens, Impositions, prior mortgages, insurance premiums, repairing or maintaining the Real Property, performing the Borrower's obligations under any Lease, performing the Borrower's obligations with respect to environmental matters, and for any other advancements hereunder, and interest thereon, (c) the Borrower fulfills all of the Borrower's other Obligations, (d) the Lender has no obligation to extend any further credit to or for the account of the Borrower, and (e) no contingent liability of the Borrower secured by this Mortgage then exists, this conveyance shall be null and void upon the filing by the Lender of the written instrument of termination described in Section 25.24.

25.24 SATISFACTION

This Mortgage and the Lender's security interest under this Mortgage in the Real Property will not be terminated until a written mortgage satisfaction instrument executed by one of the Lender's officers is filed for record in the county in which the Land is located. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Mortgage, no satisfaction of this Mortgage shall in any way affect or impair the representations, warranties, agreements or other obligations of the Borrower or the powers, rights and remedies of the Lender under this Mortgage with respect to any transaction or event occurring prior to such satisfaction, all of which shall survive such satisfaction.

25.25 DATE

The date of this Mortgage is intended as a date for the convenient identification of this Mortgage and is not intended to indicate that this Mortgage was executed and delivered on that date.

25.26 Interpretation

(a) Headings and General Application

The section, subsection, paragraph and subparagraph headings of this Mortgage are provided for convenience of reference only and shall in no way affect, modify or define, or be used in construing, the text of the sections, subsections, paragraphs or subparagraphs. If the text requires, words used in the singular shall be read as including the plural, and pronouns of any gender shall include all genders.

(b) Sole Discretion

The Lender may take any action or decide any matter under the terms of this Mortgage or of any other Loan Document (including any consent, approval, acceptance, option, election or authorization) in its sole and absolute discretion, for any reason or for no reason, unless the related Loan Document contains specific language to the contrary. Any approval or consent that the Lender might withhold may be conditioned in any way.

(c) Result of Negotiations

This Mortgage and all other Loan Documents result from negotiations between the Borrower and the Lender and from their mutual efforts. Therefore, it shall be so construed, and not as though it had been prepared solely by the Lender.

(d) Reference to Particulars

The scope of a general statement made in this Mortgage or in any other Loan Document shall not be construed as having been reduced through the inclusion of references to particular items that would be included within the statement's scope. Therefore, unless the relevant provision of a Loan Document contains specific language to the contrary, the term "include" shall mean "include, but shall not be limited to" and the term "including" shall mean "including, without limitation."

25.27 JOINT AND SEVERAL LIABILITY

If there is more than one individual or entity executing this Mortgage at the Borrower, liability of such individuals and entities under this Mortgage shall be joint and several.

25.28 TIME OF ESSENCE

Time is of the essence of each and every covenant, condition and provision of this Morrgage to be performed by the Borrower.

25.29 JURY WAIVER

The Borrower and by its acceptance hereof, the Lender, hereby waive any right to a trial by jury in any action or proceeding to enforce or defend any rights (i) under this Mortgage or any other Loan Document or (ii) arising from any lending relationship existing in connection with this Mortgage or any other Loan Document, and the Borrower and by its acceptance hereof, the Lender, agree that any such action or proceeding shall be tried before a judge and not before a jury.

25.30 RENEWAL, EXTENSION, MODIFICATION AND WAIVER

The Lender may enter into a modification of any Loan Document or of the Environmental Indemnity Agreement without the consent of any Person not a party to the document being modified. The Lender may waive any covenant or condition of any Loan Document or of the Environmental Indemnity Agreement, in whole or in part, at the request of any Person then having an interest in the Property or in any way liable for any part of the Indebtedness. The Lender may take, release, or resort to any security for the Note and the Obligations and may release any party primarily or secondarily liable on any Loan Document or on the Environmental Indemnity Agreement, all without affecting any liability not expressly released in writing by the Lender.

25.31 CUMULATIVE REMEDIES

Every right and remedy provided in this Mortgage shall be cumulative of every other right or remedy of the Lender, whether conferred by law or by grant or contract, and may be enforced concurrently with any such right or remedy. The acceptance of the performance of any obligation to cure any Default shall not be construed as a waiver of any rights with respect to any other past, present or future Default. No waiver in a particular instance of the requirement that any Obligation be performed shall be construed as a waiver with respect to any other Obligation or instance.

25.32 NO OBLIGATION TO MARSHAL ASSETS

No holder of any mortgage, security interest or other encumbrance affecting all or any portion of the Real Property, which encumbrance is inferior to the mortgage and security interest of this Mortgage, shall have any right to require the render to marshal assets.

25.33 TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP

The Lender may, without notice to the Borrowei, acal with any Person in whom ownership of any part of the Real Property has vested, without in any way vitiating or discharging the Borrower from liability for any of the Obligations.

25.34 ILLINOIS CREDIT AGREEMENTS ACT

This Mortgage shall not be amended, modified or supplemented without the written agreement of the Lender and the Borrower at the time of such amendment, modification or supplement. The Borrower expressly agrees that for purposes of this Mortgage: (a) this Mortgage shall be a "credit agreement" under the Illinois Credit Agreements Act, 815 ILCS 160/1, at seq. (the "Credit Agreements Act applies to the execution of this Mortgage; and (c) any action on or in any way related to this Mortgage shall be governed by the Credit Agreements Act.

1731729068 Page: 56 of 58

UNOFFICIAL COPY

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Borrower has caused this Mortgage to be duly executed under seal on the date of the acknowledgement of the Borrower's signature below, to be effective as of the Effective Date.

OFFICIAL SFAI DAVID AUFRECHT NOTARY PUBLIC - STATE OF ILL / OIS MY COMMISSION EXPIRES: 12/1/20

1731729068 Page: 57 of 58

UNOFFICIAL COPY

EXHIBIT A

Real property in the City of Hoffman, County of Cook, State of Illinois, described as follows:

PARCEL 1:

LOT 1 OF TOWN & COUNTRY II AT HOFFMAN ESTATES, BEING A SUBDIVISION OF PART OF THE WEST 25 CHAINS OF THE NORTHWEST ¼ OF SECTION 15, TOWNSHIP 41 NORTH, RANGE 10, EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, IN COOK COUNTY ILLINOIS, ACCORDING TO THE PLAT OF SUBDIVISION RECORDED AS DOCUMENT 18498935.

PARCEL 2:

LOT 2 OF TOWN & COUNTRY II AT HOFFMAN ESTATES, BEING A SUBDIVISION OF PART OF THE WES 125 CHAINS OF THE NORTHWEST 14 OF SECTION 15, TOWNSHIP 41 NORTH, RANGE 10, EAS 1 OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, IN COOK COUNTY ILLINOIS, ACCORDING TO THE PLAT OF SUBDIVISION RECORDED AS DOCUMENT 18498935.

PARCEL 3:

LOT 1 IN TOWN & COUNTRY IV AT HOFFMAN ESTATES, BEING A SUBDIVISION OF PART OF THE WEST 25 CHAINS OF THE NORTHWEST ¼ OF SECTION 15, TOWNSHIP 41 NORTH, RANGE 10, EAST OF THE THIRD PPINCIPAL MERIDIAN, IN COOK COUNTY ILLINOIS, ACCORDING TO THE PLAT OF SUBDIVISION RECORDED AS DOCUMENT 19185505.

PARCEL 4:

LOT 1 IN THE VAVRUS ADDITION TO HOFFM, N FSTATES, BEING A SUBDIVISION OF PART OF THE WEST 25 CHAINS OF THE NORTHWEST 14. OF SECTION 15, TOWNSHIP 41 NORTH, RANGE 10, EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, IN COOK COUNTY ILLINOIS, ACCORDING TO THE PLAT OF SUBDIVISION RECORDED AS DOCUMENT 20501775.

EXHIBIT B

Ownership of Summit Terminal, L.L.C.:

- 1. MDA Realty Holdings, L.L.C. 11.6215%
 - 100% Michael D. Aufrecht Declaration of Trust dated July 1, 1991 (Michael D. Aufrecht sole beneficiary and trustee
- 2. DNST Properties, L.L.C. 15.4242%
 - 33 1/3% David B. Aufrecht Irrevocable Grandchild's Gift Trust dated December 1, 1993 (David Aufrecht, Nancy Aufrecht and Susan Aufrecht, co-trustees)
 - 33 (/3% Nancy G. Aufrecht Irrevocable Grandchild's Gift Trust dated December 1, 1993 (David, Nancy, Susan, co-trustees)
 - 33 1/3% Susan D. Aufrecht Irrevocable Grandchild's Gift Trust dated December 1, 1993 (David, Nancy, Susar, co-trustees)
- 3. Ronald J. Aufrecht Declaration of Trust dated December 15, 1994 6.2843% (David Aufrecht, Nancy Aufrecht and Susan Aufrecht co-trustees)
- 4. LF Realty Holdings, LLC 33.35%
 - 100% Leroy Finch Trust dated June 10, 1998 (Leroy Finch sole beneficiary and trustee)
- 5. Barry Family LLC 8.33334%
 - Paul J. Barry Minor's Trust 20% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Paul J. Barry)
 - Ryan T. Barry Minor's Trust 20% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Ryan T. Barry)
 - Megan L. Barry Minor's Trust 20% (trustee: Lerov Finch, beneficiary: Megan L. Barry)
 - Mathew M. Barry Minor's Trust 20% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Mathew M. Barry)
 - Breanna Joy Barry Minor's Trust 20% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Breanna Joy Berry)
- 6. Michael V. Barry Family, L.L.C. 25%
 - Michael V. Barry Living Trust dated March 21, 1996 25% (Michael V. Barry sole beneficiary and trustee)
 - Paul J. Barry Minor's Trust 15% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Paul J. Parry)
 - Ryan T. Barry Minor's Trust 15% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Ryan F. Se.ry)
 - Megan L. Barry Minor's Trust 15% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Megan L. 52.11)
 - Mathew M. Barry Minor's Trust 15% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Mathew M. Barry)
 - Breanna Joy Barry Minor's Trust 15% (trustee: Leroy Finch, beneficiary: Breanna Joy Berry)